The Role of Arabidopsis *Damaged DNA Binding Protein 1B* and genetic interactions with *DDB1A*, *DDB2*, *De-etiolated1 (DET1)* and *Constitutive Photomorphogenic1 (COP1)*

by

Ashwin L. Ganpudi

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies

The University of Manitoba

in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Department of Biological Sciences

University of Manitoba

Winnipeg

Copyright © 2011 by Ashwin L Ganpudi

Abstract

Damaged DNA Binding Protein 1 (DDB1) - CULLIN4 E3 ubiquitin ligase complexes have been implicated in a variety of biological processes in a range of organisms. Uniquely, Arabidopsis thaliana encodes two homologs of DDB1, DDB1A and DDB1B. In this study we utilize a viable partial loss of function allele of DDB1B, ddb1b-2, to examine genetic interactions with DDB1A, DET1 and COP1. While the ddb1b-2 ddb1a double mutant is lethal, ddb1a ddb1b-2/+ and ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+heterozygotes do not exhibit any developmental phenotypes. These heterozygotes do however exhibit decreased UV tolerance. In addition, germination in *ddb1a* and *ddb1a* ddb1b-2/+ was found to be sensitive to salt and mannitol, and both DDB1 single mutants as well as the heterozygotes exhibited heat sensitivity. DE-ETIOLATED1 (DET1) and CONSTITUTIVE PHOTOMORPHOGENIC1 (COP1) are negative regulators of light development which interact with DDB1A. While *ddb1a* enhances *det1* phenotypes in both dark and light grown seedlings, *ddb1b-2* did not affect *det1* dark phenotypes but enhanced anthocyanin levels and suppressed the *det1* low chlorophyll phenotype in light grown seedlings. In adults, *ddb1a* suppresses *det1* early flowering and enhances the *det1* dwarf phenotype. A similar trend was observed in *ddb1b-2 det1* double mutants, although the effects were smaller in magnitude. In *cop1* mutants, *ddb1b-2* enhanced the *cop1-4* short hypocotyl phenotype in the dark, and enhanced anthocyanin levels and suppressed the short hypocotyl phenotype in *cop1-1* in the light, but had no effect in adults. Hence DDB1B and DDB1A vary in their importance to different complexes during development.

Acknowledgements

This work was financially supported by a Faculty of Science Studentship as well as an NSERC Discovery grant, and intellectually supported by my supervisor, Dr. Schroeder. She, after my dad, proved to be a turning point in my academic career.

I wish to thank members of the Schroeder lab both past and present, my committee members Dr. Sumner and Dr. Stasolla, my "Canadian" parents Snehil and Alok Dua who continue to host a bunch of us until today, as well as friends in both India and Canada and my extended family members.

I also wish to thank my mom for enormous emotional support throughout the course of my program, for some reason it made the 12,000 odd Km away from home seem closer.

List of Abbreviations

6-4PPs (6-4) pyrimidinone dimers 95% C.I. 95% confidence interval CDD COP1-DET1-DDB1 COP Constitutive Photomorphogenic CPD Cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers CSA/B Cockayne Syndrome A and B COP9 Signalosome CSN CUL4 Cullin 4 DCAF DDB1-CUL4 Associated Factor DDB Damaged DNA Binding Protein DET De-etiolated DWD DDB1-binding WD40 protein GG-NER Global Genomic – Nucleotide Excision Repair HY5 LONG HYPOCOTYL 5 transcription factor J.m⁻² Joule per square meter LD/SD Long Day/Short Day PIF Phytochrome Interacting Factor

- RBX1 Ring Box 1
- RT-PCR Reverse Transcriptase Polymerase Chain Reaction
- T-DNA Transfer DNA
- TC-NER Transcription Coupled Nucleotide Excision Repair
- Ub Ubiquitin
- UV Ultraviolet
- XP Xeroderma Pigmentosum

Abstract	i
Acknowledgments	ii
List of abbreviations	iii-iv
Table of contents	v-vi
List of figures	ix-x
List of tables	xi
1. LITERATURE REVIEW	1
1.1 GENETICS OF LIGHT SIGNALLING	2
1.1.1 Positive regulators of light signalling	3
1.1.1.1 Plant photoreceptors	3
1.1.1.1.1 Phytochromes	3
1.1.1.1.2 UV/Blue light photoreceptors: cryptochromes,	
phototropins and UV-B photoreceptors	5
1.1.1.2 HY5	7
1.1.2 Negative regulators of photomorphogenesis	7
1.1.2.1 Photomorphogenesis and photomorphogenic mutants	7
1.1.2.1.1 Constitutive Photomorphogenic 1 (COP1)	10
1.1.2.1.2 COP9 Signalosome (CSN)	11
1.1.2.1.3 COP10-DET1-DDB1 (CDD) complex	11
1.1.3 Overview of light signalling cascades	13

Table of Contents

1.2 UV DAMAGED DNA REPAIR AND TOLERANCE IN PLANTS 14
1.2.1 Introduction
1.2.2 UV irradiation14
1.2.3 Plants and UV radiation 15
1.2.4 UV induced DNA damage 16
1.2.5 Photoreactivation 16
1.2.6 Nucleotide excision repair
1.2.6.1 Global genomic repair23
1.2.6.1.1 Damage recognition
1.2.6.1.1.1 DDB1 & DDB223
1.2.6.1.1.2 Cullin based E3 ligases
1.2.6.1.1.3 Histone ubiquitination facilitates25 NER machinery entry
1.2.6.1.1.4 XPC-HR23B-CEN2
1.2.6.1.2 DNA unwinding complex assembly27
1.2.6.1.3 Endonuclease recruitment following unwinding
1.2.6.1.4 Repair synthesis and ligation
1.2.4 Transcription coupled repair
1.2.5 Conclusions
1.3 UBIQUITIN LIGASES IN ARABIDOPSIS
1.3.1 DDB1-DCAF interaction

1.4 DDB COMPLEXITIES		
1.4.1 Damaged DNA Binding protein 1B		

2. GENETIC INTERACTIONS OF ARABIDOPSIS DAMAGED DNA BINDING PROTEIN 1B (DDB1B) WITH DDB1A, DDB2, DET1 AND COP1

2.1 INTRODUCTION	43
2.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS	46
2.2.1 Plant materials and growth conditions	46
2.2.2 RNA extraction and RT-PCR	47
2.2.3 Seedling analysis	47
2.2.4 Seedling abiotic stress experiments	48
2.2.5 Adult growth parameters	48
2.2.6 Embryo preparation and analysis	48
2.2.7 UV tolerance assays	49
2.2.8 Statistical analysis	49
2.3 RESULTS	49
2.3.1 Interactions between <i>ddb1b</i> and <i>ddb1a</i>	49
2.3.2 Interactions between <i>ddb1b</i> and <i>ddb2</i>	53
2.3.3 Interactions between <i>ddb1b</i> and <i>det1</i>	53
2.3.4 Interactions between <i>ddb1b</i> and <i>cop1</i>	55

2.4 DISCUSSION	
2.5 FIGURES	61

. REFERENCES 111

List of Figures

Fig. 1.1 DDB1-CUL4 Associated Factor (DCAF) interactions	2
Fig. 1.2 Dark and light grown phenotype of 7 day old Arabidopsis seedlings	8
Fig. 1.3 Interactions of COP1-SPA, DET1-COP10, and CSN with DDB1-CUL4	
complex	12
Fig. 1.4 Overview of the photomorphogenesis pathway	13
Fig. 1.5 UV induced pyrimidine dimers.	17
Fig. 1.6 Overview of mammalian nucleotide excision repair	21
Fig. 1.7 CUL4-DDB1 complex formations	36
Fig. 1.8 Sequence similarity of DDB1A and DDB1B	39
Fig. 1.9 Expression analysis of <i>DDB1A/B</i> , <i>DDB2</i> , <i>DET1</i> and <i>COP1</i> in plant	
tissues	40
Fig. 1.10 Stress induced expression analysis of <i>DDB1A</i> and	
DDB1B	41
Fig. 2.1 Arabidopsis DDB1 allele	
characterization	61

Fig. 2.2 Silique and embryo phenotypes	62-63
Fig. 2.3 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings (Col, ddb1b	-2, ddb1a,
ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+ and ddb1a ddb1b-2/+)	64-65
Fig 2.4 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (<i>Col, ddb1b</i> -	-2, ddb1a,
<i>ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+ and ddb1a ddb1b-2/+</i>)	66-68
Fig. 2.5 Adult growth parameters (<i>Col, ddb1b-2, ddb1a, ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+ and</i>	ddb1a
<i>ddb1b-2/+</i>)	69-72
Fig. 2.6 Abiotic stress response (<i>Col, ddb1b-2, ddb1a, ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+ and dd</i>	lb1a
<i>ddb1b-2/+</i>)	73-79
Fig. 2.7 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings (Col, ddb1b	-2, ddb2,
<i>ddb1b-2 ddb2</i>)	82-83
Fig. 2.8 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Col, ddb1b	o-2, ddb2,
<i>ddb1b-2 ddb2</i>)	82-83
Fig. 2.9 Adult growth parameters (<i>Col, ddb1b-2, ddb2, ddb1b-2 ddb2</i>)	84-87
Fig. 2.10 UV stress response (Col, ddb1b-2, ddb2, ddb1b-2 ddb2)	88-89
Fig. 2.11 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings (Col, ddb1	<i>b-2</i> ,
ddb1a, ddb1b-2 det1, ddb1a det1)	90-91
Fig. 2.12 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Col, ddb1	b-2,
ddb1a, ddb1b-2 det1, ddb1a det1)	92-94

Fig. 2.13 Adult growth parameters (<i>Col, ddb1b-2, ddb1a, ddb1b-2 det1, ddb1a det1</i>)
Fig. 2.14 Short day adult parameters (Col, ddb1b-2, cop1-1, cop1-4, det1, ddb1b-2 cop1-
<i>1, ddb1b-2 cop1-4, ddb1b-2 det1</i>)99-101
Fig. 2.15 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings (Col, ddb1b-2, cop1-
<i>1, cop1-4, ddb1b-2 cop1-1, ddb1a cop1-4</i>)102-103
Fig. 2.16 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Col, ddb1b-2, cop1-
<i>1, cop1-4, ddb1b-2 cop1-1, ddb1a cop1-4</i>)104-106
Fig. 2.17 Adult growth parameters (Col, ddb1b-2, cop1-1, cop1-4, ddb1b-2 cop1-1,
<i>ddb1a cop1-4</i>)

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Summary of the COP/DET/FUS proteins in Arabidopsis	8
Table 1.2 Genes involved in UV damaged DNA repair and tolerance	21
Table 2.1 Seed abortion rates based on physical appearance	.62

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

Plants, being sessile, must cope with a variety of environmental conditions. Protein degradation is central to regulation of plant environmental response. E3 ubiquitin ligases regulate the degradation of proteins specific to distinct responses. E3 ubiquitin ligases often include Cullin (CUL) proteins which interact with specific adaptor proteins to mediate the degradation activity. Of interest to us is the CUL4 based E3 ligase which employs Damaged DNA Binding protein 1 (DDB1) as its substrate adaptor. This CUL4-DDB1 system is capable of interacting with many DCAF proteins (DDB1-CUL4 Associated Factors). Examples of DDB1 interacting proteins of interest include UV damaged DNA repair proteins Damaged DNA Binding Protein 2 (DDB2) and Cockyne Syndrome A (CSA), repressors of photomorphogenesis Constitutive Photomorphogenic 1 (COP1) and De-etiolated 1 (DET1) and proteins involved in abiotic stress response and ABA signalling, DWA1, DWA2 and DWA3.

My work focuses on the genetic interactions between the two Arabidopsis *DDB1* homologs: *DDB1A* and *DDB1B*. We employ a reverse genetic approach to tease apart the redundant yet distinct roles played by the two genes in overall growth and developmental response. In addition, we characterize the genetic interactions of *DDB1B* with its interactors, *DDB2*, *DET1* and *COP1* (Fig 1.1). The following introductory sections provide basic background on the above mentioned players in light signalling and UV-damaged DNA repair in plants.



Fig 1.1: DDB1-CUL4 Associated Factor (DCAF) interactions

1.1 GENETICS OF LIGHT SIGNALLING

Plant growth is influenced by many environmental stimuli such as temperature, light, touch, water, wind and gravity. Of these, light in particular plays a crucial role. It serves as an activation signal for multiple transduction cascades, alters endogenous hormonal activities, and initiates tissue biogenesis and differentiation, thereby triggering variations in global gene expression (Chen et al. 2004).

Apart from serving as a primary substrate for photosynthesis (CO_2 fixation catalyzed by light photons), light is crucial for photoperiodism (biological clock), phototropism (directional growth), and photomorphogenesis (dark to light transitional development). The molecular bases of the above responses are distinct, yet have interlinked signalling pathways (Jiao et al. 2007).

Sunlight can be classified into three broad spectral domains: Ultra-Violet (<400 nm), Visible (400-700 nm) and Far-red (>700 nm). Plants are capable of interpreting and

transducing light signals from all three spectral domains through specialized proteins called photoreceptors. The three major classes of plant photoreceptors are: Red (R) / Far Red (FR) light (600-750 nm) absorbing phytochromes, blue / UV-A (320-500 nm) absorbing cryptochromes and phototropins (Chen et al. 2004) and the very recently characterized UV-B photoreceptors (Rizzini et al. 2011). Light mediated signal transduction initiates with light perception by these photoreceptors followed by signalling cascades resulting in altered expression of several thousand genes enabling downstream physiological response (Jiao et al. 2007).

1.1.1 Positive regulators in light signalling

1.1.1.1 Plant photoreceptors

1.1.1.1.1 Phytochromes

Arabidopsis has five phytochromes (PhyA - PhyE) which absorb red – far red light. In Arabidopsis, all five phytochromes are cytosol localized in the dark and nuclear localized under light conditions. PhyA, classified as a "Type-I" phytochrome, is predominantly expressed in etiolated seedlings and negatively regulated by light (its level drops almost a 100 fold). PhyB-E constitute the "Type II" class wherein PhyB is most predominantly expressed in de-etiolated seedlings and PhyC-E are less abundant (Franklin and Quail 2010). Phytochromes, soluble chromoproteins with linear tetrapyrrole chromophores, exist in two spectrally distinct forms: the unstable red light absorbing form (Pr) and the stable far-red light absorbing form (Pfr), except for PhyA, where the Pfr form is degraded within minutes of light exposure, thus the Pr form is more active (Rubio and Deng 2005).

Red light activates phytochromes B-E by converting Pr to the Pfr form, while upon perceiving far red light, the active Pfr is interconverted to the inactive Pr form. Upon perceiving red light, the active Pfr forms are nuclear localized and regulate several downstream transcriptional networks (Fankhauser and Chen 2008). Phytochromes are homodimeric proteins, consisting of an N-terminal photosensory domain, which binds to a bilin chromophore to confer light absorption, and a C terminal domain, which is essential for dimerization, protein-protein interaction and nuclear localization (Nagatani 2010). Different phytochromes have distinct, redundant, antagonistic and synergistic roles. Phytochromes in general regulate many physiological and developmental processes in plants (Reviewed in Kami et al. 2010).

Nuclear localization of the Pfr form of PhyB appears as speckles co-localizing with a specific class of basic Helix Loop Helix (bHLH) transcription factors called Phytochrome Interacting Factors (PIFs) (Huq and Quail 2002). PIFs function as negative regulators of various photomorphogenic (light growth) characteristics such as hypocotyl growth inhibition, seed germination and chlorophyll accumulation (Quail 2000), as evident from the quadruple mutant which exhibits a photomorphogenic growth pattern in the dark. In the dark, PIFs are active and repress light responsive growth, but are degraded in the light. PIF turnover is catalysed by phosphorylation upon direct interactions with the photoactivated phytochromes. Nuclear localized PhyB appearing as speckles are proposed to be the sites of PIF degradation. However, other proteins involved in this process remain unclear (Fankhauser and Chen 2008). The recently

identified mutant *hemera*, which represents a new class of mutants, lacks this PhyB - PIF interaction, as well as PhyA, PIF1 and PIF3 degradation in light (Chen et al. 2010b).

1.1.1.1.2 UV/Blue light photoreceptors: cryptochromes, phototropins, and UV-B photoreceptors

Blue light activates specific signalling cascades downstream of the cryptochrome and phototropin blue light photoreceptors. Cryptochrome signalling is pivotal in seedling photomorphogenesis, activating several genetic and physiological responses. In addition, cryptochromes are essential for resetting the circadian rhythm and co-ordinate with phytochromes in several instances. Arabidopsis encodes two cryptochromes - Cry1 (dominant under high blue light fluence rate) and Cry2 (more dominant during low blue light fluence rates). Cryptochromes share close structural similarity to the DNA repair enzyme photolyase but lack repair activity. Cry2 is exclusively nuclear localised but Cry1 localization is light dependent (nuclear in dark but cytoplasmic in light). Cry1 and Cry2 interact specifically with PhyA and PhyB respectively, suggesting synergistic interactions in light mediated transcription. While Cryl is expressed constitutively, Cry2 levels are downregulated by blue light (Lin 2000; Lin and Shalitin 2003). Cry1 plays a prevalent role in the de-etiolation response to high intensities of blue light, while Cry2 requires much lower intensities. Cryptochromes 1 and 2 possess two domains: an N terminal photolyase related domain (PHR) (responsible for binding to chromophores enabling light perception) and a C terminal DAS domain (transduces signals from PHR domain,

responsible for nuclear/cytosol trafficking and mediating protein-protein interactions) (Nagatani 2010).

Phototropins are photoreceptors mediating light dependent directional growth. Two genes have been identified in Arabidopsis – *Phot1* and *Phot2*. Apart from phototrophism, this specific set of photoreceptors are redundantly involved in regulating photosynthesis, chloroplast movement, stomatal opening, cotyledon/leaf expansion, electrophysiological responses (Ca^{2+} flux rates) and blue light induced transcriptional regulation. Both Phot1 and Phot2 are plasma membrane embedded. While Phot1 is more specific for low fluence rates of blue light, Phot2 requires higher fluence rates. The double mutant *phot1 phot2* is completely insensitive to both fluences. The phototropins are composed of two distinct domains: a C terminal Ser/Thr protein kinase domain and an N terminal domain containing two LOV (low oxygen voltage) subdomains. LOV non-covalently binding to Flavin Mononucleotide (FMN) permits light sensing (Demarsy and Fankhauser 2009). Interestingly, upon blue light perception, a portion of Phot1 detaches from the plasma membrane and streams into the cytosol (Sakamoto and Briggs 2002). Any such functional localization for Phot2 is yet to be determined.

Recently, Rizzini et al. (2011) characterized the UV-B photoreceptor system in plants. They provide strong evidence that UV specific protein UVR8, under UV-B irradiation, monomerizes and interacts with Constitutive Photomorphogenic 1 (COP1) to relay the UV-B specific downstreaming signalling.

Other key positive regulators of photomorphogenesis include HY5 (Hypocotyl elongated 5), a bZIP transcription factor which serves as a convergence point of multiple light and hormone signalling networks (Lau and Deng 2010). HY5 directly regulates the transcription of light responsive genes. HY5 levels are COP1 regulated and light dependent (Osterlund et al. 2000).

1.1.2 Negative regulators of photomorphogenesis

1.1.2.1 Photomorphogenesis and photomorphogenic mutants

During seed germination in the dark, seedlings grow heterotrophically in the soil following a skotomorphogenic (or etiolated) growth pattern (rapidly elongated hypocotyls and unexpanded cotyledons protected by an apical hook). In contrast, on perceiving light once above the soil surface, the seedling switches to the photomorphogenic (or de-etiolated) growth pattern (short hypocotyls and expanded open cotyledons with active chloroplasts participating in photosynthesis) (Fig. 1.1).

This transition from etiolation to de-etiolation is controlled by the *Constitutively Photomorphogenic / De-etiolated / Fusca (COP / DET / FUS)* genes. Loss of function recessive mutations in all *COP/DET/FUS* loci generate a phenotypically de-etiolated plant in the absence of light suggesting that these functional proteins repress photomorphogenic development in the dark and that light ceases this repressive function (Chory 1993). The mutants were initially generated from genetic screens that sought to

identify seedlings that display characteristics of light grown phenotypes in complete darkness (Chory et al. 1989; Deng et al. 1991). Hence COP/DET/FUS can be collectively referred to as negative regulators of photomorphogenesis and function downstream of the photoreceptor pathways. At least 11 genetic loci have been identified and mapped for the *COP/DET/FUS* genes. Biochemically, the COP/DET/FUS associate into three distinct protein complexes *in vivo* to repress photomorphogenesis: the COP1 complex; the CDD complex; and the COP9 Signalosome (CSN) complex (Table 1.2).



Dark Light

Fig. 1.2 Dark and light grown phenotype of 7 day old Arabidopsis seedlings.

Knockout or knockdown mutations in all these loci are recessive and result in seedlings with a photomorphogenic response in the absence of light, in addition to expressing a wide array of light regulated genes (Ma et al. 2003; Schroeder et al. 2002).

All three functional complexes have been identified as components of the *Arabidopsis* cullin based E3 Ubiquitin ligase machinery, catalyzing target protein turnover.

Gene locus name	Other protein names	Protein M. Wt	Complex formation
COP1		76 kDa	COP1 E3 ligase
DET1		62 kDa	CDD complex
COP10		20 kDa	CDD complex
COP11	CSN1	50 kDa	COP9 signalosome
FUS12	CSN2	51 kDa	COP9 signalosome
FUS11	CSN3	47 kDa	COP9 signalosome
COP8	CSN4	45 kDa	COP9 signalosome
AJH1, AJH2	CSN5	40 kDa	COP9 signalosome
CSN6a, CSN6b	CSN6	35 kDa	COP9 signalosome
FUS5	CSN7	25 kDa	COP9 signalosome
СОР9	CSN8	22 kDa	COP9 signalosome

Table 1.1 Summary of the COP/DET/FUS proteins in Arabidopsis

1.1.2.1.1 Constitutive Photomorphogenic 1 (COP1)

COP1, a 76 kDa protein, consists of a N-terminal RING finger domain, a coiled coil domain and C terminal domain containing seven WD40 motifs (40 amino acid repeats initiated by glycine-histidine dipeptide and terminated by tryptophan-aspartate (WD) dipeptide which facilitates protein-protein interactions) (McNellis et al. 1994). The RING finger domain is similar to E3 ubiquitin ligases, the coiled coil domain is responsible for homo or hetero dimerization of COP1 and WD40 motifs mediate protein interactions (Torii et al. 1998). Within and adjacent to the coiled-coil domain is the nuclear localized signal (NLS). Under dark conditions, COP1 accumulates in the nucleus as a 700 kDa complex catalyzing the degradation of photomorphogenesis promoting transcription factors such as HY5, HYH, CIP7, and LAF1, but localizes to the cytoplasm within minutes of exposure to light. This light influenced localization is COP9 signalosome (CSN) and CDD complex dependent, suggesting synergistic interactions among the entire family of COP/DET/FUS genes in regulating photomorphogenesis (Holm et al. 2002; Osterland et al. 1999; von Arnim and Deng 1994). Recently functional COP1 was shown to interact with SPA1-4 (Supressor of PhyA). The quadruple mutant spa1 spa2 spa3 spa4 exhibits a photomorphogenic response similar to the pleiotrophic cop/det/fus mutants (Chen et al. 2011). The human ortholog of Arabidopsis COP1 has been shown to be an important negative regulator of the human tumor suppressor P53 (Yi and Deng 2005) and in concert with DET1, is capable of degrading the proto-oncogene transcription factor c-JUN (Wertz et al. 2004).

1.1.2.1.2 COP9 Signalosome (CSN)

Six of the *COP/DET/FUS* genes encode subunits of the COP9 Signalosome (CSN). Two other redundant genes encode the remaining two subunits of the CSN complex (as described in Table 1.1). Structurally, the CSN complex exhibits high homology to the lid sub complex of the 19S regulatory subunit of the 26S proteosome, consistent with the CSN's role in protein degradation (Wei et al. 2008). COP1 nuclear accumulation in darkness is abolished in the *csn* mutants indicating its importance in COP1 regulation (Chamovitz et al. 1996). Furthermore, the CSN plays a prominent role in post-translational modification of CULLIN based E3 ligases through deconjugating/conjugating RUB (in plants) or NEDD8 (in mammals), a ubiquitin variant. Details on the functional role and requirements of the CSN in overall plant development are reviewed in Schwechheimer and Isono (2010).

1.1.2.1.3 COP10-DET1-DDB1 (CDD) complex

The *cop10* mutation results is a constitutively photomorphogenic phenotype in the dark with defects in COP1-mediated degradation of HY5 (Osterlund et al. 2000). Wildtype levels of COP10 protein requires a functional COP9 Signalosome. The amino acid sequence of COP10 exhibits high homology with E2 (Ubiquitin conjugating enzymes) such as UBC4/UBC5 from *S. cerevisiae* and UBC8/UBC9 from Arabidopsis (Suzuki et al. 2002). COP10, similar to DE-ETIOLATED 1 (DET1), is exclusively nuclear localized.

DET1 encodes a 62 kDa protein lacking any known DNA binding domain. DET1 is constitutively nuclear localized and capable of interacting with the non-acetylated core histone proteins (Benvenuto et al. 2002; Pepper et al. 1994). Recently Lau et al. (2011) have identified DET1 as a transcriptional repressor of circadian rhythms which interacts with the morning specific transcription factors LHY and CCA1 to repress TOC1 expression. Schroeder et al. (2002) discovered biochemical and genetic interactions of DET1 with DDB1A. Damaged DNA Binding Protein 1 (DDB1) consists of two homologs – DDB1A and DDB1B in Arabidopsis. Biochemical data confirm that COP10 exists as a complex with DET1-DDB1 *in vivo* designated the CDD complex (Yanagawa et al. 2004). The CDD complex is further capable of interacting with COP1 and the CSN signalosome. Recently, it has been shown that the COP1-SPA1-4 complex also interacts with DDB1 and subsequently with CUL4 to regulate photomorphogenesis (Chen et al. 2010a) (Fig. 1.3).



Fig. 1.3 Interactions of COP1-SPA, DET1-COP10, and CSN with the DDB1-CUL4 complex

1.1.3 Overview of light signalling cascades

Upon light absorption, the photoreceptors, phytochromes and cryptochromes, suppress two pathways: 1) the COP/DET/FUS mediated E3 ligase pathway (which catalyzes the turnover of positive regulators of photomorphogenesis) and 2) PIFs (transcriptional regulators which negatively regulate photomorphogenesis), thereby promoting a light responsive growth (Fig. 1.4).



Fig. 1.4 Overview of the photomorphogenesis pathway (Modified from Lau and Deng 2010).

1.2 UV DAMAGED DNA REPAIR & TOLERANCE IN PLANTS

Previously published as: Ashwin L. Ganpudi and Dana F. Schroeder (2011) UV Damaged DNA Repair & Tolerance in Plants. In: Selected Topics in DNA Repair, Intech, Croatia.

1.2.1 Introduction

In both natural and agricultural conditions, plants are frequently subjected to unfavourable environments, resulting in varying degrees of stress. UV irradiation, drought, heat shock, chilling/freezing, salinity and oxygen deficiency are a few of the major abiotic factors restricting plant growth and development. An important consequence of stratospheric ozone depletion is increased transmission of solar Ultra Violet (UV) radiation through the earth's atmosphere. This increased incidence of UV irradiation causes detrimental effects to all life forms on earth.

1.2.2 UV irradiation

The spectrum of solar electromagnetic radiation striking the earth's atmosphere ranges from 100 nm to 1 mm. This includes the UV spectrum (100-400 nm), visible spectrum (380-780 nm) and infrared spectrum (700 nm-1 mm). The UV spectrum is further subdivided into three catogories: UV-C (100-280 nm), UV-B (280-315 nm), and UV-A (315-400 nm) (Ballaré 2003). The shortest of these wavelengths, UV-C, is blocked completely by the ozone layer and atmospheric oxygen. In contrast, UV-A is weakly

absorbed and directly transmitted to the earth's surface. Wavelengths in the UV-B range are absorbed efficiently though not completely by ozone, as a very small percentage may pass through holes in the ozone. UV-C is extremely harmful, followed by UV-B, while UV-A has milder effects (Batschauer 1999).

1.2.3 Plants and UV radiation

Plants, due to their non-motile nature, generally have a higher rate of UV tolerance than animals. Plant secondary metabolites aid in defence against both abiotic and biotic stress factors. Plants are capable of reflecting or absorbing harmful UV rays via thick layers of waxy cutin or suberin on the cell walls and intracellular accumulation of chemical substances such as flavanols or phenolics. The biological effects of UV radiation on plants include altered growth responses, reproductive deformities, epigenetic variations, plant susceptibly to biotic factors, premature senescence, damage to the photosynthetic apparatus, and altered conformation of membrane structures. A wide array of genes were found to be induced upon prolonged exposure to low doses of UV-B in the model plant Arabidopsis thaliana (Frohnmeyer and Staiger 2003; Mackerness 2000; Ries et al. 2000). Upregulated transcripts include: antioxidant/free radical scavenging enzymes, proteins involved in: DNA repair, translation, E3 ligase system, cell cycle, signal transduction and secondary metabolites, as well as several other genes with unknown function (Brosché et al. 2002; Jansen et al. 2008). UV-B also results in numerous changes in plant morphology. This signalling cascade is well reviewed elsewhere (Jenkins 2009). Here we focus on plant responses to UV-induced DNA damage.

1.2.4 UV induced DNA damage

UV-C/B radiation is directly absorbed by DNA, inducing lesions which inhibit vital cellular functions such as transcription and DNA replication. UV-A is comparatively less efficient in lesion induction but triggers the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Kunz et al. 2006). The primary UV induced DNA lesions include cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers (adjacent pyrimidines covalently linked between C-5 and C-6 carbon atoms) and secondary lesions 6-4 pyrimidine-pyrimidone photoproducts (6-4 PP) (covalent linkage between the C-4 position of a pyrimidine to the C-6 position of an adjacent pyrimidine) (Fig. 1.5). In order to respond to this damage, plants employ specific mechanisms (Britt 1999). In light conditions, photoreactivation catalyses dimer monomerizations while during dark conditions, Nucleotide Excision Repair (NER) excises these helix-distorting lesions. Finally, residual lesions are bypassed via translesion synthesis (TLS).

1.2.5 Photoreactivation

Photoreactivation is a blue light dependant DNA repair mechanism catalysed by the photolyase (E.C 4.1.99.3) class of enzymes. Pyrimidine dimers are split by the action of two photoactive damage specific DNA repair enzymes – CPD photolyase and 6-4 PP



Fig. 1.5 UV induced pyrimidine dimers. A) Normal adjacent pyrimidine residues. B) UVinduced Cyclobutane Pyrimidine Dimer (CPD) and C) 6-4 Pyrimidine- Pyrimidone photoproduct (6-4 PP).

photolyase. Both classes of photolyase require two co-factors, one being the two electron reduced form of Flavin Adenine Dinucleotide (FAD) and the second chromophore, a blue light harvesting photoantenna, being either 5,10- methenyltretrahydrofolate (MTHF) or 8-hydroxy-7,8-didemethyl-5-deazariboflavin (8-HDF). FAD is an essential co-factor for regulating DNA binding and repair. In contrast, the second chromophore has a higher extinction co-efficient and an absorption maximum at longer wavelengths hence regulates the rate of repair depending on the external light intensity. MTHF or 8-HDF absorbs the photoreactivating blue light photons and transfers this excitation energy to the reduced FAD. The FADH in turn transfers electrons to the lesions, catalyzing the cleavage of the cyclobutane rings and dimer monomerization (Deisenhofer 2000; Sancar 2003, 2008). Multiple sequence alignment reveals that conserved homology between prokaryotic and eukaryotic CPD photolyases is limited to the C-terminal FAD binding site. It has been suggested that a common ancestor gave rise to both type I and type II photolyases but diverged at an early evolutionary stage (Yasui et al. 1994). CPD photolyases have been classified into Class I (microbial) and Class II (higher eukaryotes excluding placental mammals) groups, respectively. The 6–4 photolyases from Drosophila and Arabidopsis have strong sequence similarity to class I CPD photolyases (Nakajima et al. 1998; Todo et al. 1996). Similarly cryptochromes, the plant blue light photoreceptors, are 30% similar to the class I microbial photolyases, but demonstrate no photolyase activity (Ahmad and Cashmore 1993). Thus, microbial Class I CPD photolyases, eukaryotic 6–4 photolyases, and blue light photoreceptors constitute the class I photolyase/photoreceptor family.

Genes encoding CPD photolyases and 6-4 PP photolyases have been identified and characterized in a range of prokaryotic and eukaryotic systems (Sancar 2003). In plants genes encoding CPD photolyases have been identified in Arabidopsis thaliana (Ahmed et al. 1997), cucumber (Takahashi et al. 2002), rice (Hirouchi et al. 2003), spinach (Yoshihara et al. 2005), and soybean (Yamamoto et al. 2008). Genes encoding 6-4 PP photolyases have been identified in Arabidopsis and rice (Chen et al. 1994; Singh et al. 2010). In Arabidopsis, the highest levels of both photolyases are associated with floral tissues, which may presumably serve to minimize lesions in germline cells. While expression of the CPD photolyase is light/UV-B regulated, 6-4 PP photolyase is constitutively expressed (Takahashi et al. 2002; Waterworth et al. 2002). The Arabidopsis CPD photolyase gene (AtPHR1) encodes a class II CPD photolyase. An Arabidopsis mutant (uvr2) lacking this gene is hypersensitive to UV. AtPHR1 is efficient in CPD photoreactivation but deficient in 6-4 photoproduct repair (Ahmed et al. 1997). AtPHR1 is upregulated several fold in a UV insensitive mutant of Arabidopsis (*uvi1*) irrespective of light conditions, conferring constitutive protection (Tanaka et al. 2002).

Overexpression of CPD photolyase in Arabidopsis and rice results in enhanced CPD removal (Hidema et al. 2007; Kaiser et al. 2009; Ueda et al. 2005). Genetic complementation of photolyase deficient *E.coli* strains with soybean, rice, spinach and Arabidopsis CPD photolyase genes restored photoreactivation activity (Yamamoto et al. 2007, 2008; Yoshihara et al. 2005). CPD photolyase activity in Arabidopsis (Pang and Hays 1991; Waterworth et al. 2002), soybean (Yamamoto et al. 2008) and rice (Hidema et al. 2000) has been reported to be temperature sensitive. Rice CPD photolyase, encoded by a single copy gene in the nuclear genome, translocates to chloroplasts, mitochondria and nuclei to repair UV-induced CPDs in all three genomes (Takahashi et al. 2011), a phenomenon not observed in spinach chloroplasts (Hada et al. 2000) or young Arabidopsis seedlings (Chen et al. 1996). However, upon exposure to photoreactivating blue light, Arabidopsis seedlings did exhibit efficient repair of CPDs in the extracellular organelles (Draper and Hays 2000). The Arabidopsis 6-4 PP photolyase, encoded by the UVR3 gene, encodes a 62 kDa protein with 45% identity to Drosophila 6-4 PP photolyase and 17% identity to the Class II CPD photolyases. AtUVR3 is proficient in 6-4 photoproduct removal but deficient in CPD repair. Both uvr2 and uvr3 are nonsense mutations, and the double mutants are extremely sensitive to UV relative to the single mutants (Nakajima et al. 1998). Photolyases appear to be the sole repair mechanism active in non-proliferating plant tissues (Kimura et al. 2004). Hence, photolyases play an important role in plant repair of UV damaged DNA.

1.2.6 Nucleotide excision repair

Nucleotide excision repair (NER) is a light independent repair process involving a series of reactions: initial damaged DNA recognition, DNA unwinding, dual incision bracketing the lesion, repair synthesis and final ligation to seal the repaired site. NER initiates with specific sub-pathways for transcriptionally active (Transcription Coupled Repair (TC-NER)) or silent (Global Genomic Repair (GG-NER)) DNA. TC-NER and GG-NER exhibit different damage recognition strategies followed by a common repair pathway (Gillet and Scharer 2006) (Fig. 1.6). Defects in human NER genes result in the photosensitive syndromes Xeroderma pigmentosum (XP) or Cockayne syndrome (CS). Eight genetic complementation groups for XP have been identified (XPA-G, V) as well as two for CS (CSA and CSB). While the XP-V mutation uniquely results in defects in translesion synthesis, XP -A, -B, -D, -F, and -G mutation results in both TC-NER and GG-NER defects, while XP –C and -E mutation results in GG-NER defects only. CSA and CSB mutation results exclusively in TC-NER defects (Hoeijmakers 2001; Svejstrup 2002). Bioinformatic analysis of the plant NER protein machinery suggests the molecular mechanisms are largely but not entirely conserved with that of the extensively studied yeast S. cerevisiae and mammalian cells (Kimura and Sakaguchi 2006; Kunz et al. 2005, 2006). NER in plants has been studied primarily in rice and Arabidopsis (Singh et al. 2010). Many Arabidopsis NER related genes were initially isolated by analysis of UV hypersensitive (uvh) and UV repair defective (uvr) mutants which were subsequently mapped to homologues of the human XP genes (Table 1.2).



Fig. 1.6 Overview of mammalian nucleotide excision repair. In GG-NER, DDB2-CUL4 mediated histone (H) and XPC ubiquitination facilitates lesion binding. In TC-NER, stalled RNA POL II recruits CSB and the CSA-CUL4-CSN complex, followed by recruitment of other TCR specific factors. In both cases, NER core players follow suit: XPB and XPD helicases of the TFIIH complex, XPF-ERCC1 and XPG endonucleases, and the ssDNA binding XPA-RPA complex. The fragment encompassing the lesion is excised, followed by repair synthesis and ligation. Repair synthesis requires DNA POL δ/ϵ in concert with accessory proteins PCNA, RFC and RPA. See text for details.

Human	Yeast	Function	ATG no.	Arabidopsis
Photoreactiva	ation:			·
ND	ND	6-4 PP Photolyase	At3g15620	UVR3
ND	PHR1	Class II CPD Photolyase	At1g12370	PHR1/UVR2
Nucleotide E	xcision Rep	air:		
1מתת	ND	Substrate adaptor for CUL4.	At4g05420	AtDDB1a
DDBI	ND	Interacts with DCAF proteins	At4g21100	AtDDB1b
DDB2/XPE	ND	Damaged DNA binding (DCAF)	At5g58760	AtDDB2
CUL4	CUL4	Scaffolding subunit of E3 Ub ligase	At5g46210	AtCUL4
XPC	RAD4	GG-NER damage recognition	At5g16630	AtXPC
			At1g79650	AtRAD23A
LIDDOD	DAD22	Bin to to VDC	At1g16190	AtRAD23B
HK23B	KAD23	Binds to APC	At3g02540	AtRAD23C
			At5g38470	AtRAD23D
CEN2	CEN2	Stabilizes XPC-HR23B complex	At3g50360	AtCEN2
VDD	RAD25	Colourit of TEHLI 2/ NE/ holisoon	At5g41370	AtXPB1
АРБ	KAD25	Subunit of TFIIH. 3 ->5 helicase	At5g41360	AtXPB2
XPD	RAD3	Subunit of TFIIH. 5'->3' helicase	At1g03190	AtXPD/UVH6
GTF2H1	TFB1		At1g55750	AtTFB1-1
			At3g61420	AtTFB1-2
GTF2H2	SSL1		At1g05055	Atp44
GTF2H3	TFB4	Core TFIIH subunits	At1g18340	AtTFB4
GTF2H4	TFB2		At4g17020	AtTFB2
GTF2H5	TFB5		At1g12400	AtTFB5-1
			At1g62886	AtTFB5-2
XPA	RAD14	ssDNA binding	ND	ND
XPG	RAD2	3' endonuclease	At3g28030	AtXPG/UVH3
ERCC1	RAD10	5' endonuclease with XPF	At3g05210	AtERCC1/UVR7
XPF	RAD1	5' endonuclease with ERCC1	At5g41150	AtXPF/UVH1
DCNIA	DOMA		At1g07370	AtPCNA1
PCNA	PCNA	RFC dependant sliding clamp	At2g29570	AtPCNA2
RFC1	RFC1		At5g22010	AtRFC1
RFC2	RFC2		At1g21690	AtRFC2
RFC3	RFC3	DNA-dependent ATPase required	At1g77470	AtRFC3
RFC4	RFC4	for DNA replication and repair	At1g63160	AtRFC4
RFC5	RFC5		At5g27740	AtRFC5
RPA70	RFA1		At2g06510	AtRPA70A
			At4g19130	AtRPA70B
			At5g08020	AtRPA70C
		ssDNA binding protein required	At5g45400	AtRPA70D
		for architectural role in dual lesion	At5g61000	AtRPA70E
RPA32	RFA2	incision and repair synthesis	At2g24490	AtRPA32A
			At3g02920	AtRPA32B
RPA14	RFA3		At3g52630	AtRPA14A
			At4g18590	AtRPA14B
CSA	RAD28	TC-NER specific DCAE protein	At1g27840	AtCSA1
C3A	1/1//20	TC-NER Specific DCAF protein	At1g19750	AtCSA2
CSB	RAD26	SWI/SNF2 like ATPase	At2g18760	AtCSB
XAB2	SYF1	Complex stabilization	At5g28740	AtXAB2
TFIIS	TFIIS	TCR elongation factor	At2g38560	AtTFIIS
HMGN1	ND	Nucleosome binding	ND	ND

Table 1.2 Genes involved in UV damaged DNA repair. ND=not detected.

1.2.6.1 Global genomic repair

1.2.6.1.1 Damage recognition

1.2.6.1.1.1 DDB1 & DDB2

In mammalian systems, damage detection in the GG-NER pathway involves UV-Damaged DNA Binding protein 1 and 2 (DDB1 and DDB2) followed by the XPC-HR23B-CEN2 complex. In humans DDB2 complements the XPE mutation and plays a role in recognition of the UV-induced lesion, while DDB1 is required for high affinity interaction of the DDB1-DDB2 complex (Groisman et al. 2003; Luijsterburg et al. 2007; Rapic-Otrin et al. 2002). S. pombe Ddb1 knockouts result in chromosomal segregation defects, UV sensitivity and slow S phase progression leading to defects in meiosis (Holmberg et al. 2005). DDB1 and DDB2 homologues have been identified in rice, where they are UV-induced in proliferating tissues (Ishibashi et al. 2003). Arabidopsis thaliana encodes two homologs of DDB1 - DDB1A and DDB1B. These proteins are 91% identical with redundant function. Although ddb1b null alleles appear lethal, a viable partial loss of function allele exhibits no developmental or UV sensitive phenotypes (Bernhardt et al. 2010; Schroeder et al. 2002). Overexpression of DDB1A in Arabidopsis confers enhanced UV resistance and *ddb1a* knockouts exhibit mild UV sensitivity (Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2009; Molinier et al. 2008). AtDDB2 encodes a 48 kDa nuclear localized protein with upregulated expression upon UV-induction. AtDDB2 loss of function results in UV sensitivity while overexpression increases UV tolerance (Biedermann and Hellmann 2010; Koga et al. 2006; Molinier et al. 2008).

1.2.6.1.1.2 Cullin based E3 ligases

The 127 kDa DDB1 homologs function as substrate adaptors for CULLIN4 based E3 ubiquitin (Ub) ligases (Groisman et al. 2003). E3 Ub ligases are multimeric complexes that add ubiquitin moieties to target proteins and contain CULLIN proteins as scaffolding subunits (Hua and Vierstra 2011). CUL4 based E3 ubiquitin ligases consist of three core subunits: CULLIN4 (CUL4), RING finger protein REGULATOR OF CULLINS1 (ROC1)/RING-BOX1 (RBX1), and DDB1. The CUL4 - RBX1 - DDB1 complex interacts with a large number of proteins containing WD40 motifs referred to as DCAF proteins (DDB1-CUL4 Associated Factor) or DWD proteins (DDB1 binding WD40 proteins) (Lee and Zhou 2007). DDB2 is an example of a WD40 domain containing DCAF protein. WD40 motifs are characterized by 40 amino acid repeats initiated by a glycine-histidine dipeptide and terminated by a tryptophan-aspartate (WD) dipeptide facilitating protein-protein interactions. DDB1 is composed of three β propeller domains (BPA, BPB and BPC) and DDB2, in addition to the WD40 domain, contains a helix loop helix (HLX) segment in the N terminal. While the clam shaped BPA-BPC of DDB1 mediates interaction with the HLX motif of DDB2 and other DCAF substrates, BPB exhibits exclusive interactions with CUL4 (Scrima et al. 2008). AtCUL4 is a 91 kDa protein with a conserved CH motif and an extended N terminal region of 65 amino acids that shares close sequence similarity to its human/mouse orthologs. AtCUL4 loss of function results in abnormal plant development (Bernhardt et al. 2006; Chen et al. 2006) and UV sensitivity (Molinier et al. 2008). Examples of DCAF proteins interacting with the Arabidopsis CUL4–DDB1A/B complex include AtDDB2 (Bernhardt et al. 2006), AtCSA-1&2 (Biedermann and Hellmann 2010; Zhang et al. 2010), as well as the
negative regulator of photomorphogenesis DET1 (De-etiolated1) (Schroeder et al. 2002), and many other DWD proteins (Lee et al. 2008). Recent results have shed light on the cross talk between photomorphogenesis regulation and repair of UV damaged DNA. HY5, a positive regulator of photomorphogenesis, has been shown to regulate gene sets connected to UV tolerance, such as the *UVR3* and *PHR1* photolyases, as well as secondary metabolite transcriptional regulators (Oravecz et al. 2006; Ulm et al. 2004).

DET1, initially identified as a nuclear localized negative regulator of photomorphogenesis, exhibits a constitutively light grown phenotype in addition to increased levels of flavanoids (Pepper et al. 1994). Recent papers show that *det1* mutants exhibit enhanced UV tolerance through increased levels of secondary metabolites reflecting/absorbing UV irradiation as well as by upregulation of photolyase genes. Further it appears that DET1 protein dosage influences UV sensitivity of plants as DET1 overexpressing lines exhibit increased UV sensitivity (Castells et al. 2010, 2011).

1.2.6.1.1.3 Histone ubiquitination facilitates NER machinery entry

In mammals, in the absence of UV irradiation, DDB2-DDB1-CUL4-RBX1 (DDB2 complex) was found to be associated with the COP9 Signalosome complex (CSN). CSN shares significant structural homology with the 19S lid of 26S proteosome. The CSN deconjugates neddylation (Nedd8) from CULLINs, thereby regulating the activation, stability or the disassembly of CULLIN based E3 ligase activity (Parry and Estelle 2004; Schwechheimer and Deng 2001). The DDB2 - CSN complex show no ubiquitin ligase activity, but upon UV irradiation, these complexes disassociate in parallel

with increased neddylation and activation of CUL4 (Groisman et al. 2003). Core histone proteins have been identified as potential targets for DDB2-DDB1-CUL4-RBX1 mediated proteosomal degradation. Kapetanaki et al. (2006) and Wang et al. (2006) describe the ubiquitination of H2A, H3 and H4 histone proteins. Reduction of histone H3 and H4 ubiquitination by knockdown of *cul4* impairs recruitment of the repair protein XPC to the damaged foci and inhibits the repair process. Thus biochemical studies indicate that DDB-CUL4-RBX1-mediated histone ubiquitination weakens the interaction between histones and DNA to further facilitate the recruitment of repair proteins to damaged DNA (Guerrero-Santoro et al. 2008; Higa et al. 2006). The activated DDB2 complex recruits XPC via protein-protein interactions, followed by ubiquitination of XPC and DDB2. Polyubiquitinated DDB2 exhibits reduces affinity for damaged DNA and is subsequently displaced from the damaged foci, whereas polyubiquitinated XPC enhances its binding to DNA (Sugasawa et al. 2005). In Arabidopsis, DDB2 turnover is abrogated in *cul4*, *ddb1a*, *atr* and *det1* mutants suggesting that ATR and DET1 may co-operate with the CUL4-DDB1 E3 ligase complex in regulating NER (Castells et al. 2011; Molinier et al. 2008).

1.2.6.1.1.4 XPC-HR23B-CEN

The next step in GGR involves the homologous heterodimers hXPC-hHR23B (in Humans) and RAD4-RAD23 (in yeast). In addition to hXPC-hHR23B, Araki et al. (2001) identified hCEN2, a Ca²⁺ binding protein contributing to the stability of the hXPC-hHR23B complex. Hence in mammalian systems the identified protein recognition complex is hXPC-hHR23B-hCEN2, however neither hHR23B nor hCEN2 bind to

damaged DNA but enhance both the affinity and specificity of hXPC binding to damaged DNA (Fitch et al. 2003; Nishi et al. 2005). AtCEN2 shares 49% identity with hCEN2, *Atcen2* mutants are UV sensitive, and AtCEN2 overexpression resulted in enhanced repair. Upon UV irradiation, AtCEN2 level increases and it rapidly translocates to the nucleus. AtCEN2-AtXPC interaction in *Arabidopsis thaliana* has also been demonstrated (Liang et al. 2006; Molinier et al. 2004). Potential homologs of HR23B/RAD23 have been identified in *Arabidopsis thaliana*, *Oryza sativa* and *Daucus carota* (Schultz and Quatrano 1997; Sturm and Leinhard 1997). The Arabidopsis genome has 4 loci encoding RAD23 homologs (RAD23a, RAD23b, RAD23c, RAD23d), and although mutants exhibit multiple pleiotrophic developmental defects (Farmer et al. 2010), UV sensitivity or complex interactions with the Arabidopsis NER machinery have not yet been reported.

1.2.6.1.2 DNA unwinding complex assembly

Following recognition, the damaged region is unwound by the TFIIH transcription factor which joins the XPC-CEN2-HR23B complex. TFIIH is a complex of 10 proteins, seven of which are players in the NER pathway (helicases XPB and XPD, p62, p44, p34, p52, and p8). The last five proteins are encoded by GTF2H1, GTF2H2, GTF2H3, GTF2H4, GTF2H5 (Frit et al. 1999). TFIIH not only participates in NER of transcriptionally active and inactive DNA, but also in RNA POL II dependent transcription, cell cycle control and regulation of nuclear receptor activity (Chen and Suter 2003). ATP dependent 5'->3' and 3'->5' helicase activities associated with XPD/RAD3 and XPB/RAD25 respectively unwind the DNA encompassing the lesion

with the concomitant release of the recognition complex. Human XPB and the corresponding yeast RAD25 knockouts are lethal. *Arabidopsis thaliana*, unlike the sugarcane, rice or mammalian genomes, encodes two homologs of XPB – AtXPB1 and AtXPB2. These proteins are 95% identical with redundant functions and are expressed constitutively throughout plant development (Morgante et al. 2005; Ribeiro et al. 1998). Despite this redundancy, *xpb1* mutants exhibit delayed germination and flowering phenotypes but are not UV sensitive (Costa et al. 2001). Phenotypes of Arabidopsis *xpb2* or double mutants have not yet been reported. Arabidopsis XPD is 56% and 50% identical to human and yeast sequences. Arabidopsis *XPD/RAD3* null mutations are lethal, however viable point mutation alleles are UV sensitive and were identified as *uvh6* (*uv hypersensitive 6*) mutants (Jenkins et al. 1997; Liu et al. 2003). Another component of the of TFIIH complex, p44, was identified in Arabidopsis as ATGTF2H2 and was found to interact in vivo with AtXPD (Vonarx et al. 2006).

1.2.6.1.3 Endonuclease recruitment following unwinding

TFIIH further recruits additional factors such as XPA and heterotrimeric Replication Protein A (RPA), composed of 70, 32 and 14 kDa subunits, to promote and stabilize the formation of an open intermediate essential for the dual incision by XPG and XPF-ERCC1 (Excision Repair Complementing defective repair in Chinese hamster 1) (RAD1/RAD10) endonucleases at the 3' and 5' sites respectively (Tapais et al. 2004). The RPA-XPA complex exhibits interactions with both endonucleases (He et al. 1995; Wold 1997), however the specific function of XPA is still not evident. Initially it was thought to function as a lesion recognition complex in concert with XPC, but was later determined to be recruited after TFIIH entry and facilitate XPC complex departure (Hey et al. 2002; Volker et al. 2001). In addition, XPA homologues do not exist in plants (Kunz et al. 2005). The dual incisions catalyzed by the endonucleases excise oligonucleotides of about 20-30 bases containing the lesion (Reidl et al. 2003).

Potential homologs of ERCC1, XPF, XPG and RPA have been identified in Although ERCC1 was first cloned from male germ line cells of Lilium plants. longiforum, southern blots confirmed the presence of ERCC1 across diverse plant species such as A. thaliana, B. napus, Z. mays, L. esculentum, N. tobacum, and O. sativa (Xu et al. 1998). Hefner et al. (2003) mapped the Arabidopsis uvr7 mutant to AtERCC1. Atercc1 knockouts are phenotypically normal in contrast to the lethal mammalian counterparts (Weeda et al. 1997). Aterccl mutants are extremely sensitive to DNA damaging chemicals such as mitomycin and ionizing agents such as UV and γ – radiation (Hefner et al. 2003). More recent studies in Arabidopsis indicate significant roles of AtERCC1 in concert with AtXPF in homologous recombination and chromosomal stability (Dubest et al. 2002, 2004; Vannier et al. 2009). Gallego et al. (2000) and Liu et al. (2000) characterized the single copy AtXPF which is 37% and 29% identical to human XPF and S. cerevisiae RAD1 respectively. AtXPF is homogenously expressed, was mapped to the *uvh1* mutant in Arabidopsis, and partially complements the yeast *rad1* mutant (Gallego et al. 2000). AtXPF point mutations result in sensitivity to ionizing radiation and mitomycin C, and impaired removal of photoproducts (Fidanstef et al. 2000; Vonarx et al. 2002). AtXPG was mapped to the UVH3 locus and knockouts result in UV sensitivity as well as premature senescence and reduced seed production (Liu et al. 2001). The XPG rice

homolog, *OsSEND-1*, exhibits upregulated mRNA levels in response to UV and DNA damaging agents (Furukawa et al. 2003a).

ssDNA binding RPA proteins in plants were first identified in rice (Ishibashi et al. 2001). Unlike most eukaryotic organisms, Arabidopsis and rice possess multiple copies of the RPA homologs. In addition to participating in DNA repair, RPA proteins play a role in homologous recombination and DNA replication in humans and yeast (Sakaguchi et al. 2009). The rice genome encodes three OsRPA70 (OsRPA70A, OsRPA70B, OsRPA70C), three OsRPA32 (OsRPA32-1, OsRPA32-2, OsRPA32-3) and one OsRPA14. In vivo interactions in rice confirms three different complex formations: OsRPA70A-OsRPA32-2-OsRPA14 (Type1); OsRPA70B-OsRPA32-1-OsRPA14 (Type2); and OsRPA70C-OsRPa32-3-OsRPA14 (Type3). Subcellular localization of all three OsRPA32 was detected in both the nucleus and chloroplasts. OsRPA70A was only in the chloroplast whereas OsRPA70B and OsRPA70C were exclusively to the nucleus. This data suggest that while the Type1 complex may participate in chloroplast DNA repair, Type2 and Type3 complexes concentrate on nuclear DNA repair (Ishibashi et al. 2006). OsRPA70A and OsRPa70B share only 33% sequence homology and exhibit differences in expression pattern (Ishibashi et al. 2001). A T-DNA insertion in OsRPA70A resulted in partial male sterility, complete female sterility and hypersensitivity to DNA mutagens (Chang et al. 2009). OsRPA32 protein abundance is regulated by both UV irradiation and cell cycle phase (Marwedal et al. 2003). Arabidopsis, on the other hand, encodes five putative RPA70 genes and two copies each of RPA32 and RPA14. Arabidopsis RPA70A interacts preferentially with AtRPA32A rather than AtRPA32B. Knockouts of both AtRPA70A and AtRPA70B exhibited UV

sensitivity when irradiated, but exhibited wildtype characteristics under normal conditions (Ishibashi et al. 2005; Takashi et al. 2009).

1.2.6.1.4 Repair synthesis and ligation

In mammals, the gap formed by the excision is filled via PCNA (Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen) and RFC dependant DNA synthesis by DNA POL δ/ϵ . These components are likely recruited by XPG and RPA as RFC exhibits interaction with RPA (Yuzhakov et al. 1999). RFC catalyzes the ATP dependant loading of PCNA on DNA at the 3' OH. PCNA is a homotrimeric protein which forms a sliding clamp-like complex (Gulbis et al. 1996) and interacts with the DNA POL to ensure replication occurs processively (Mocquet et al. 2008). The final phase of NER is completed by phosphodiester backbone rejoining of the repaired DNA strand by DNA Ligase I. Although PCNA and RFC homologues have been identified in plants, their specific role in nucleotide excision repair has not yet been elucidated (Furukawa et al. 2003b; Strzalka and Ziemienowicz 2011). Recently, Roy et al. (2011) cloned and characterized a homolog of mammalian DNA POL λ in Arabidopsis. AtPOL λ was upregulated upon UV induction under dark conditions, and *Atpol* λ mutants exhibited UV sensitivity and decreased DNA repair. Thus, this report suggests a role for DNA POL λ in plant NER.

1.2.4 Transcription coupled repair

The emerging picture of mammalian TC-NER is of a complex mechanism requiring two essential assembly factors (CSA and CSB), certain TC-NER specific

proteins (P300, HMGN1, XAB2 and TFIIS), as well as core NER proteins. UV induced DNA damage is initially recognised by RNA POL II, which stalls when it encounters helix-distorting lesions on the template strand during transcription. Stalled RNA POL II backtracks a few nucleotides and is recognised by the CSB protein which in turn coordinates the recruitment of the repair factors required to accomplish Transcription Coupled NER (Mellon 2005). Cloning and characterization of the mammalian CSB gene revealed a nuclear protein of 168 kDa with a region of homology to the SWI2/SNF2 family of helicases. CSB has been shown to interact with RNA POL II and this interaction is enhanced and prolonged by UV exposure (van den Boom et al. 2004). Studies propose that functional CSB in the absence of UV could also serve as a component of the transcriptional machinery promoting elongation (Fousteri and Mullenders 2008; Hanawalt and Spivak 2008). Further, CSB facilitates the entry of the core NER factors XPA, XPG and TFIIH through complex interactions (Laine and Egly 2006; Saxowsky and Doetsch 2006; Svejstrup 2002). Mammalian CSA on the other hand is a 46 kDa DWD protein containing seven WD40 repeats that associates with DDB1-CUL4 type E3 ligases and is recruited to the damaged site after CSB. CSA physically interacts with the CSB-RNA POL II complex in a UV dependent manner (Groisman et al. 2003; Fousteri et al. 2006). Interestingly, unlike the DDB2 complex, the CSA-CUL4 Ub ligase complex is active under normal conditions but is rapidly inactivated upon UV irradiation by CSN. Hence CSN plays a differential and dynamic role in regulating both pathways of Nucleotide Excision Repair. The stable CSN-CSA-CSB complex is required for the recruitment of the other NER factors. Following repair, CSN dissociates, reactivating CSA Ub ligase activity and resulting in CSB degradation. Clearance of CSB

is required for the reinitiation of transcription by RNA POL II (Groisman et al. 2003, 2006).

Several papers over the years propose the fate of RNA POL II during the coupling process: either ubiquitinated and degraded, translocated or bypassed from the lesion site, or simply stalled during the entire repair process, is still a matter of debate (Reviewed in Tornaletti 2009). XAB2 (XPA binding protein 2) is a RNA-binding protein with 15 tetratricopeptide repeats. In addition to interacting with XPA, XAB2 is capable of interacting with CSA, CSB and RNA POL II (Nakatsu et al. 2000). XAB2 is thought to stabilize protein assemblies by functioning as a scaffolding subunit. XAB2 knockouts in mammalian cells exhibit hypersensitivity and decreased recovery of mRNA synthesis post UV irradiation (Kuraoka et al. 2008). Increased amounts of histone acetyl transferase p300 and High Mobility Group Nucleosome binding domain containing protein 1 (HMGN1) interact with RNA POL II in a CSB-dependent manner upon UV irradiation but exhibit weak interactions under normal conditions (Fousteri et al. 2006). Both HMGN1 and p300 are nucleosome interacting proteins which remodel the chromatin structure behind the arrested polymerase and facilitating the backward translocation of RNA POL II (Hanawalt and Spivak 2008). TFIIS, functioning as a transcription elongation factor, stimulates the arrested RNA POL II to restart elongation. This TFIIS-RNA POL II interaction is significantly increased upon UV irradiation (Fousteri et al. 2006). Hence it is proposed that TFIIS facilitates resumption of transcription post DNA lesion removal in a CSA/B-dependent manner.

Elucidation of the TC-NER mechanism in plants is still at its infancy. While there is no plant homologue for HMGN1, the Arabidopsis genome encodes homologues of

XAB2, TFIIS, and five p300/CBP homologues, however the role of these genes in DNA repair has not been assessed (Grasser et al. 2009; Kunz et al. 2005; Pandey et al. 2002). Only recently was the homolog of human CSA cloned and characterized in Arabidopsis. In contrast to mammalian systems, the Arabidopsis genome encodes two homologs of CSA - AtCSA1A and AtCSA1B, 92% identical DWD proteins with overlapping subcellular localization and expression patterns. These proteins exist as heterotetramers in planta and are capable of interacting with the DDB1-CUL4 E3 complex. Knockouts of either gene result in UV sensitivity and decreased photoproduct removal (Zhang et al. 2010). Concurrently, another group overexpressed AtCSA1A, which surprisingly also resulted in increased UV sensitivity. This result is hypothesised to be due to competition between CSA and with other DWD proteins to interact with the DDB1-CUL4 complex. Interestingly AtCSA1A levels remained constant upon UV induction (Biedermann and Hellmann 2010). RNAi of a putative Arabidopsis CSB homolog resulted in a UV sensitive phenotype (Shaked et al. 2006). Hence, taken as a whole, these results confirm the role of the CUL4-DDB1-CSA and CSB pathway in plants.

1.2.5 Conclusions

Thus, despite the barrage of damage resulting from solar UV exposure plants face every day, they have a variety of mechanisms which allow them to survive. UV induced DNA damage is repaired by direct photoreactivation via photolyases, or by dark repair (NER) in both transcribed (TC-NER) and non-transcribed regions (GG-NER). The continued study of these pathways and the interplay between them in plants is sure to bring additional insight.

1.3 UBIQUITIN LIGASES IN ARABIDOPSIS

E3 ubiquitin ligases are key regulatory components of the ubiquitin proteasome pathway. They specifically target substrate proteins for degradation via the 26S proteasome, thereby regulating several aspects of plant development. The E3 based Ub ligase operates in conjugation with the E1 (Ub activating) and E2 (Ub conjugating) complexes. The E1 subunit serves as an ATP source for transferring ubiquitin moeities to the E2 complex which in turn interacts with conserved E3 ligases. The E3 ligase catalyzes protein turnover by ubiquitinating the Lys residue of the target protein for 26S mediated proteosomal degradation (Stone and Callis 2007). The 2 MDa 26S proteosome is composed of the 20S core cylindrical structure containing proteolytic sites and the 19S regulatory particle that caps both ends of the core cylindrical structure. E3 ligases are multimeric complexes that contain CULLIN based proteins as scaffolding subunits. The Arabidopsis thaliana genome encodes six cullin proteins - CUL1, CUL2, CUL3a, CUL3b, CUL4 and CUL5. At CUL4 is a 91 kDa protein with a conserved CH motif and an extended N terminal region of 65 amino acids. It shares a close sequence similarity to its human/mouse orthologs (Bernhardt et al. 2006) and is of particular interest in this study as it regulates both plant photomorphogenesis and UV induced DNA repair.

CUL4 antisense lines are dwarf in stature, with abnormal leaf and root development and defects in stomatal patterning, but do not alter *COP1*, *DET1* or *DDB1A* mRNA levels (Bernhardt et al. 2006). Similarly CUL4 co-suppressed lines (*cul4cs*) exhibited abnormal development such as dwarf stature, aberrant leaf patterning, abnormal flower and silique development, secondary inflorescence (Chen et al. 2006) and enhanced sensitivity to ABA and NaC1 (Lee et al. 2010). Further *cul4cs* lines in the *cop1* and *det1*

backgrounds severely enhance photomorphogenic traits thus confirming strong genetic interactions in regulating photomorphogenesis (Chen et al. 2006a; 2010).

CUL4-based E3 ubiquitin ligases consist of four core subunits (Fig. 1.7):

- 1) CULLIN4 (CUL4)
- 2) RING finger protein REGULATOR OF CULLINS1 / RING-BOX1 (RBX1)
- 3) UV DAMAGED DNA BINDING PROTEIN 1 (DDB1)
- 4) DCAF (DDB1- CUL4 Associated Factor) Eg: DDB2, COP1



Fig. 1.7 CUL4-DDB1 complex formation. 26S proteosomal degradation following CUL4 mediated polyubiquitination of target proteins.

1.3.1 DDB1-DCAF interaction

DDB1 serves as a substrate adaptor for CUL4 based E3 Ubiquitin ligase. The homologs are composed of approximately 21 WD40 like repeats which facilitates

protein-protein interactions. WD40 motifs are characterized by 40 amino acids repeats initiated by glycine-histidine dipeptide and terminated by trptophan-aspartate (WD) dipeptide. The WD40 region of DDB1 folds into 3 unique β propeller structures – BPA, BPB and BPC. While BPB exclusively interacts with CUL4, BPA and BPC assemble as a clam shaped structure interacting with the DCAF (DDB1-CUL4 associated factor) proteins or DWD (DDB1-WD40) proteins (Fig 1.6).

The Arabidopsis genome encodes around 230 WD40 proteins but only a fraction of them (around 86 proteins) have one or more WDxR motifs within the WD40 domain capable of interacting with DDB1 (Lee et al. 2008). Examples of a few DDB1 interacting proteins of interest include: photomorphogenesis proteins COP1, SPA1-4 proteins (Chen et al. 2010a), COP10 (Yanagawa et al. 2004), DET1 (non-DWD protein) (Schroeder et al. 2002), DCAF1 (Zhang et al. 2008), UV induced DNA repair proteins DDB2 (Bernhardt et al. 2010) and CSA (Biedermann and Hellmann 2010), with negative regulators of ABA signaling (DWA1, DWA2 and DWA3) (Lee et al. 2010; 2011) and with other WD40 proteins namely MSI1, MSI2 and MSI3, Flowering Locus Y, etc. (Biedermann and Hellmann 2011).

1.4 DDB COMPLEXITIES

Damaged DNA Binding Protein was initially identified in mammalian systems. DDB1 and DDB2 are core components of the Damaged DNA Binding Protein complex. As the name suggests, homologs of the DDB complex are vital components of the UV damaged DNA repair machinery in addition to regulating photomorphogenesis and several other signaling cascades in plants. Arabidopsis, unlike any other organism encodes two homologs of DDB1 – DDB1A and DDB1B which are 91% similar (Fig. 1.7) (Schroeder et al. 2002). Both DDB1A and DDB1B is localised to the cytosol and the nucleus (Molinier et al. 2008; Zhang et al. 2008).

1.4.1 Damaged DNA Binding Protein 1B

DDB1B is a ~120 kDa localized in both the cytoplasm and the nucleus (Zhang et al. 2008). It is mapped onto chromosome 4 with a genomic sequence of 6.7 Kb. *DDB1B* total loss of function mutants appear lethal (Schroeder et al. 2002). However we have recently identified a viable *ddb1b* allele (SALK_061944) with a T-DNA insertion in exon 19 which results in a partially truncated protein (deficient in the terminal 112 amino acids). This allele will henceforth be known *as ddb1b-2*. Null alleles of the other DDB1 homolog, *DDB1A* have a T-DNA insertion in exon 10 and were previously described in Al Khateeb and Schroeder (2007) and Schroeder et al. (2002). Note that *DDB1A* is expressed two fold or higher in comparison to *DDB1B* in all tissues throughout plant development except the pollen (Fig. 1.8) and during various stress responses across time frames (Fig 1.9).

Primary Goals of this thesis:

- Characterization of the viable *ddb1b-2* allele.
- Characterization of Arabidopsis *ddb1a ddb1b-2* double mutants.
- Effect of *ddb1b-2* in the *ddb2* background.
- Effect of *ddb1b-2* in the *det1* and *cop1* backgrounds

DDB1B DDB1A	MSVWNYAVTAQKPTCVTHSCVGNFTSPQELNLIVAKSTRIEIHLLSPQGLQTILDVPLYGRIATMELFRPHGEAQ MSSWNVVVTAHKPTSVTHSCVCNFTSPQELNLIVAKCTRIEIHLLTPQGLQPMLDVPIYGRIATLELFRPHGEAQ * ***.***.****************************	75 75
DDB1B DDB1A	DFLFVATERYKFCVLQWDYESSELITRAMGDVSDRIGRPTDNGQIGIIDPDCRVIGLHLYDGLFKVIPFDNKGQL DFLFIATERYKFCVLQWDPESSELITRAMGDVSDRIGRPTDNGQIGIIDPDCRVIGLHLYDGLFQVIPFDNKGQL ****	150 129
DDB1B DDB1A	KEAFNIRLEELQVLDIKFLYGCTKPTIAVLYQDNKDARHVKTYEVSLKDKNFVEGPWSQNNLDNGADLLIPVPSP KEAFNIRLEELQVLDIKFLFGCAKPTIAVLYQDNKDARHVKTYEVSLKDKDFVEGPWSQNSLDNGADLLIPVPPP *********************************	225 204
DDB1B DDB1A	LCGVLIIGEETIVYCSANAFKAIPIRPSITKAYGRVDLDGSRYLLGDHAGLIHLLVITHEKEKVTGLKIELLGET LCGVLIIGEETIVYCSASAFKAIPIRPSITKAYGRVDVDGSRYLLGDHAGMIHLLVITHEKEKVTGLKIELLGET ************************************	300 279
DDB1B DDB1A	SIASSISYLDNAVVFVGSSYGDSQLIKLNLQPDAKGSYVEILEKYVNLGPIVDFCVVDLERQGQGQVVTCSGAYK SIASTISYLDNAVVFVGSSYGDSQLVKLNLHPDAKGSYVEVLERYINLGPIVDFCVVDLERQGQGQVVTCSGAFK ****:********************************	375 354
DDB1B DDB1A	DGSLRIVRNGIGINEQASVELQGIKGMWSLKSSIDEAFDTFLVVSFISETRILAMNIEDELEETEIEGFLSEVQT DGSLRVVRNGIGINEQASVELQGIKGMWSLKSSIDEAFDTFLVVSFISETRILAMNLEDELEETEIEGFLSQVQT	450 429
DDB1B DDB1A	LFCHDAVYNQLVQVTSNSVRLVSSTTRELRNKWDAPAGFSVNVATANASQVLLATGGGHLVYLEIGDGTLTEVKH LFCHDAVYNQLVQVTSNSVRLVSSTTRELRDEWHAPAGFTVNVATANASQVLLATGGGHLVYLEIGDGKLTEVQH ************************************	525 504
DDB1B DDB1A	VLLEYEVSCLDINPIGDNPNYSQLAAVGMWTDISVRIFVLPDLTLITKEELGGEIIPRSVLLCAFEGISYLLCAL ALLEYEVSCLDINPIGDNPNYSQLAAVGMWTDISVRIFSLPELTLITKEQLGGEIIPRSVLLCAFEGISYLLCAL **********************************	600 579
DDB1B DDB1A	GDGHLLNFQLDTSCGKLRDRKKVSLGTRPITLRTFSSKSATHVFAASDRPAVIYSNNKKLLYSNVNLKEVSHMCP GDGHLLNFQMDTTTGQLKDRKKVSLGTQPITLRTFSSKSATHVFAASDRPTVIYSSNKKLLYSNVNLKEVSHMCP ************************************	675 654
DDB1B DDB1A	FNSAAFPDSLAIAREGELTIGTIDDIQKLHIRTIPIGEHARRICHQEQTRTFAISCLRNEPSAEESESHFVRLLD FNSAAFPDSLAIAREGELTIGTIDDIQKLHIRTIPLGEHARRICHQEQTRTFGICSLGNQSNSEESEMHFVRLLD ***********************************	750 729
DDB1B DDB1A	AQSFEFLSSYPLDAFECGCSILSCSFTDDKNVYYCVGTAYVLPEENEPTKGRILVFIVEEGRLQLITEKETKGAV DQTFEFMSTYPLDSFEYGCSILSCSFTEDKNVYYCVGTAYVLPEENEPTKGRILVFIVEDGRLQLIAEKETKGAV *:***:*******************************	825 804
DDB1B DDB1A	YSLNAFNGKLLASINQKIQLYKWMLRDDGTRELQSECGHHGHILALYVQTRGDFIAVGDLMKSISLLIYKHEEGA YSLNAFNGKLLAAINQKIQLYKWMLRDDGTRELQSECGHHGHILALYVQTRGDFIVVGDLMKSISLLIYKHEEGA	900 879
DDB1B DDB1A	IEERARDYNANWMTAVEILNDDIYLGTDNCFNIFTVKKNNEGATDEERARMEVVGEYHIGEFVNRFRHGSLVMKL IEERARDYNANWMSAVEILDDDIYLGAENNFNLLTVKKNSEGATDEERGRLEVVGEYHLGEFVNRFRHGSLVMRL ************************************	975 954
DDB1B DDB1A	PDSDIGQIPTVIFGTVSGMIGVIASLPQEQYAFLEKLQTSLRKVIKGVGGLSHEQWRSFNNEKRTAEAKGYLDGD PDSEIGQIPTVIFGTVNGVIGVIASLPQEQYTFLEKLQSSLRKVIKGVGGLSHEQWRSFNNEKRTAEARNFLDGD ***********************************	1050 1029
DDB1B DDB1A	LIESFLDLSRGKMEEISKGMDVQVEELCKRVEELTRLH LIESFLDLSRNKMEDISKSMNVQVEELCKRVEELTRLH	

Colour: Physiochemical properties of Amino acids.

- * (asterick) indicates positions which have a single, fully conserved residue.
- : (colon) indicates conservation between groups of strongly similar properties.
- . (period) indicates conservation between groups of weakly similar properties

Fig. 1.8 Amino acid sequence alignment of Arabidopsis DDB1A and DDB1B exhibiting

91% similarity.



Fig. 1.9 Expression analysis (as derived from Salk Institute Genomic Analysis Laboratory - AtGenexpress) of *DET1*, *COP1*, *DDB2*, *DDB1A* and *DDB1B* in plant tissues across development.



Fig. 1.10 Abiotic stress induced expression analysis (as derived from Salk Institute Genomic Analysis Laboratory - AtGenexpress) of *DDB1A* and *DDB1B* at various time points.

2. Genetic interactions of *Arabidopsis thaliana* Damaged DNA Binding protein 1B (*DDB1B*) with *DDB1A*, *DDB2*, *DET1* and *COP1*

Ashwin L Ganpudi and Dana F Schroeder

Submitted to *Genetics* on 1/10/2011

2.1 INTRODUCTION

Light, an essential environmental cue, has profound effects on all stages of plant growth and development. Under dark conditions, seedlings follow a skotomorphogenic (or etiolated) growth pattern (elongated hypocotyls and closed unexpanded cotyledons protected by an apical hook). In contrast, upon perceiving light, seedlings switch to a photomorphogenic (or de-etiolated) growth pattern (short hypocotyls and open expanded cotyledons with active chloroplast differentiation). This transition from etiolation to deetiolation is controlled by the *COP/DET/FUS* genes (Chen and Chory 2011). All of the pleiotrophic *Arabidopsis thaliana cop/det/fus* mutants display a de-etiolated (*det*) or constitutively photomorphogenic (*cop*) phenotype in the absence of light with increased anthocyanin accumulation, partial chloroplast development and differential expression of hundreds of light regulated genes (Ma et al. 2003; Schroeder et al. 2002).

The COP/DET/FUS genes have been cloned and shown to be involved in protein degradation. Six of COP/DET/FUS family genes encode components of the COP9 Signalosome (CSN). The CSN exhibits high homology to the 19S lid sub-complex of the 26S proteosome and regulates CULLIN based E3 ubiquitin ligases via deconjugating/conjugating RUB/NEDD8 (Wei et al. 2008). COP1 is a RING-finger protein with a zinc finger motif at the N terminus, followed by a coiled-coil domain and seven WD40 domains at the C terminus. Cellular localization of COP1 is light regulated. Several positive regulators of photomorphogenesis, such as HY5, HYH, LAF1 and HFR1, as well as the photoreceptors Phytochrome A and Cryptochrome 2, have been identified as targets of COP1-mediated degradation (Yi and Deng 2005). DET1, a 68 kDa nuclear localized protein, associates with non-acetylated core histones (Benvenuto et al. 2002) and exhibits biochemical and genetic interactions with DDB1A. Arabidopsis

encodes two homologs of DDB1 – DDB1A and DDB1B, which are 91% identical (Schroeder et al. 2002). DET1 and DDB1A interact with COP10 to form the CDD complex, which in turn interacts with CULLIN4 (Bernhardt et al. 2006; Chen et al. 2006; Yanagawa et al. 2004). Interestingly COP1 also interacts with DDB1 and CULLIN4 (Chen et al. 2010).

DDB1 and DDB2 are core components of the UV Damaged DNA Binding protein complex (DDB) initially identified in human cells. The primary UV-induced DNA lesions include Cyclobutane Pyrimidine Dimers (CPD) and 6-4 Pyrimidine-Pyrimidone Photoproducts (6-4 PP) (Kunz et al. 2006). In order to counteract this damage, plants employ specific mechanisms: photoreactivation, catalyzed by the blue light dependent photolyase class of enzymes, and the light independent Nucleotide Excision Repair (NER) pathway. The UVR3 and UVR2/PHR1 genes in Arabidopsis encode 6-4 PP and CPD specific photolyases, respectively, which catalyze dimer monomerization. The dark repair pathway, NER, has specific repair subpathways for transcriptionally active (Transcription Coupled Repair (TC-NER)) or silent (Global Genomic Repair (GG-NER)) DNA regions. Both TC-NER and GG-NER exhibit different damage recognition strategies followed by a common repair pathway. In GG-NER, lesion recognition is mediated by the CUL4-DDB1^{-DDB2} complex followed by XPC-HR23B-CEN2 recruitment. In TC-NER, CUL4-DDB1^{-CSA} recognizes the stalled RNA POL II bound to CSB. Thus both sub-pathways of NER are regulated by the CUL4-DDB1 complex interacting with specific recognition substrates: DDB2 (in GG-NER) and CSA (Cockayne Syndrome A) (in TC-NER). Following recognition, both mechanisms employ a common repair pathway (Ganpudi and Schroeder 2011).

DDB1 is 127 kDa and composed of three β propeller domains (BPA, BPB and BPC). While BPB interacts with CUL4, the clam shaped BPA-BPC pocket mediates interactions with a large number of proteins containing WD40 domains, referred to as DCAF proteins (DDB1-CUL4 Associated Factor) or DWD proteins (DDB1 binding WD40 proteins) (Biedermann and Hellmann 2011; Lee and Zhou 2007). The Arabidopsis genome encodes around 230 WD40 proteins but only a fraction of them (around 86 proteins) have one or more WDxR motifs within the WD40 domain capable of interacting with DDB1 (Lee et al. 2008). Examples of DDB1-interacting WD40 proteins include the UV induced damage recognition factors DDB2 and CSA, the negative regulator of photomorphogenesis COP1, as well as the negative regulators of ABA signaling DWA1, DWA2 and DWA3 (Biedermann and Hellman 2011).

Unique among model systems, Arabidopsis encodes two functional homologs of DDB1, DDB1A and DDB1B (Schroeder et al. 2002). Both homologs are localized to the cytosol and nucleus (Molinier et al. 2008; Zhang et al. 2008). *DDB1A* is expressed at least two fold higher than *DDB1B* throughout development (Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2007; Bernhardt et al. 2010). Null alleles of *DDB1A* do not exhibit obvious developmental phenotypes while null alleles of *DDB1B* appear lethal. *DDB1A* exhibits genetic interactions with *DET1* (Schroeder et al. 2002). Upregulated levels of both *DDB1A* and *DDB1B* mRNA are observed following UV irradiation, while mild to severe UV sensitivity was observed in *ddb1a* and *ddb2* mutants and over-expression of *DDB1A* and *DDB2* confers increased UV resistance (Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2009; Koga et al. 2006; Molinier et al. 2008). In this study we examine the role of *DDB1B* by analyzing the

genetic interactions of a partial loss of function *DDB1B* allele with *DDB1A*, *DDB2*, *DET1*, and *COP1*.

2.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.2.1 Plant materials and growth conditions

All lines in this study were in the Col background of Arabidopsis thaliana. det1-1, ddb2, ddb1a and det1 ddb1a were as previously described (Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2007; Chory at al. 1989, Schroeder et al. 2002). Strong and weak alleles of *cop1*, *cop1-1* and cop1-4 respectively, were kindly provided by XW Deng (Yale University). The ddb1b-2 allele (SALK_061944) was obtained from the Arabidopsis Stock Center (Alonso et al. 2003). Various double mutant combinations were generated using standard protocols (Weigel and Glazebrook 2002). *ddb1a* and *ddb2* genotyping was as described in Al Khateeb and Schroeder (2007). For ddb1b-2, the T-DNA insertion was detected using LB2 (TTGGGTGATGGTTCACGTAGTGGGCCATCC) and UV2.21 (CAGAGAAGGAAACCAAGGGAGC) while wildtype DDB1B was detected using UV2.21 and DDB1B 3'UTR (AGGGGAAGAGGAGAGGAGAGCTTGGA). Since ddb1a ddb1b-2 is embryonic lethal, these lines were maintained as *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* and *ddb1a ddb1b-*2/+. Seeds were sterilized and plated on Linsmaier and Skoog media (Caisson) supplemented with either 2% sucrose or 0.6% sucrose (depending on genotype as photomorphogenic mutants exhibit more obvious phenotypes on 2% sucrose) and 0.8% Phytoblend (Caisson). Following 2 days of stratification at 4°, plates are transferred to a growth chamber (20° with 50% R.H.). Light was provided by fluorescent bulbs (100 µM photons m⁻² sec⁻¹). Short day conditions correspond to 10hr light: 14hr dark relative to

long day conditions which correspond to 16hr light: 8hr dark. For adult growth, 14 day old seedlings were transplanted to Sunshine Mix Number 1 (SunGro, WA).

2.2.2 RNA extraction and RT-PCR

Total RNA was extracted from 7 day old seedlings using a RNeasy plant minikit (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Quality of extracted RNA was measured by spectroscopic analysis based on UV absorbance. cDNA synthesis and amplification was a one step process using an Access RT-PCR kit (Promega). *Actin* was used as the loading control. PCR products were separated on 1% (w/v) agarose gels and band intensities were analyzed using ImageJ software (1.36b NIH, USA). The following primers were used: for *DDB1B* 2.W1 (P1) CACGAAACCAACAATTGCAG, 2.15(P2) CATTGTCCAGATACGAGATGGAA, 2.21 (P3) CAGAGAAGGAAACCAAGGGAG, 2.27 (P4) CACACAATGAAACTCTTATTAA, for *DDB1A* 10XL (P5) TAAAGAAGTT AGTCATATGTGCCT, 1.4 (P6) GCAACCTCCCATCACTATAAATACTA.

2.2.3 Seedling analysis

For hypocotyl length and cotyledon width assays, 7 day old seedlings, grown in either long day or dark conditions (after an initial 6 hr light treatment) were scanned and analyzed using NIH Image software. For chlorophyll content analysis 7 day old seedlings were extracted with 80% acetone overnight, A_{645} and A_{663} was determined in a spectrophotometer (model 2100 pro Ultrospec) and chlorophyll content calculated according to the MacKinney method (Mackinney 1941). Anthocyanin content was determined using standard protocol as described in Fankhauser and Casal (2004). Pigment analysis experiments were repeated at least three times with two replicates per line in each experiment.

2.2.4 Seedling abiotic stress experiments

For germination assays (horizontally aligned) and for root length assays (vertically aligned) plates supplemented with either 100 mM NaCl or 200 mM Mannitol were used. Germination was scored three days after transfer to long day conditions and root growth was measured 7 days after transfer to long day conditions.

For heat assays, seedlings plated on equal volumes of growth medium were dark grown for 4 days, followed by heat treatment (45°) for 4 hours. The hypocotyl length was measured after an additional 4 days of dark growth post treatment.

2.2.5 Adult growth parameters

14 day old seedlings were transplanted to soil. General growth parameters such as flowering time (number of days until bud emergence and number of rosette and cauline leaves), rosette diameter (at 4 weeks) and plant height, # of stems and silique length (at approximately 6 weeks) were determined.

2.2.6 Embryo preparation and analysis

Plump white underdeveloped ovules and mature ovules from the same siliques at different developmental stages were cleared in Hoyer's solution (Liu and Meinke 1998) for 4-5 hours. The cleared ovules were visualized with a Zeiss AXIO Imager ZI

Microscope equipped with differential interface contrast optics and Axio vision 4.6 software.

2.2.7 UV tolerance assays

Shoot assays: Twenty one day old plants were irradiated with 450 J m⁻² UV C light (254 nm) using a UV lamp (Model XX-15S, UVP, Upland, CA) with a flux rate of 1.6 mW cm⁻². Post irradiation, plants were dark incubated for 3 days to avoid photoreactivation based DNA repair. Plants were then transferred to standard growth conditions where percentage sensitivity was assessed by leaf yellowing and necrosis.

Root assays: Seeds were grown on vertically oriented plates for 3 days under the same long day growth conditions as mentioned above. For light assays, plates were irradiated with 600 Jm⁻² UV-C, rotated 90° and incubated vertically under long day conditions for one day. Fresh root growth (starting from the bending point) was measured using NIH Image J software. For dark assays, plates were UV-C irradiated with 1500 J m⁻², similarly rotated and incubated under dark conditions for 3 days. New growth was detected by bending assay and measured using NIH Image J software .

2.2.8 Statistical analysis

All experiments were repeated at least three times. Data was compared by student's t test and P values of 0.05 or less considered statistically significant.

2.3 RESULTS

2.3.1 Interactions between *ddb1b* and *ddb1a*

Arabidopsis DDB1A and DDB1B are 91% identical at the amino acid level and both are expressed throughout plant development. *ddb1a* null alleles exhibit no obvious developmental defects, suggesting that *DDB1B is* acting redundantly. However *ddb1b* null alleles appear lethal as viable homozygotes cannot be obtained (Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2007; Schroeder et al. 2002). In this study we utilize a T-DNA allele in the *DDB1B* gene (Salk _61944) (Fig. 2.1A), which although predicted to result in deletion of the last 112 aa of the protein (Fig. 2.1B), does not affect transcript level of the rest of the *DDB1B* gene (Fig. 2.1B), thus results in a viable partial loss of function allele, referred henceforth to as *ddb1b-2*. *DDB1A* transcript levels are unchanged in the *ddb1b-2* background (Fig. 2.1B) and *DDB1B* levels unaffected in the *ddb1a* null mutant (Fig. 2.1B). The *ddb1b-2* allele was also described in Bernhardt et al. (2010).

Single ddb1a and ddb1b-2 mutants exhibit no obvious developmental phenotypes, however after crossing the single mutants, no doubly homozygous lines could be detected. Among the segregating F2 population however, plants that were homozygous mutant for one gene and heterozygous for the other (ddb1a ddb1b-2/+ and ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+) were identified. Siliques of these lines exhibited approximately ~22% deformed seeds (Table 2.1, Fig. 2.2A). Further examination of these defective ovules revealed that the embryos had ceased to develop beyond the globular stage while their wildtype siblings developed normally (Fig. 2.2B). Hence, ddb1a ddb1b-2 double mutants appear to be zygotic lethal, preventing analysis of traits later in development. Therefore we utilized the two single mutants and the two segregating heterozygotes (ddb1a ddb1b-2/+ and ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+) to examine the effect of DDB1 dose on development and abiotic stress responses. DDB1 complexes have been implicated in photomorphogenesis and other light regulated processes, so the phenotypes of *ddb1a*, *ddb1b-2*, and the *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* and *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* heterozygotes in dark grown seedlings, light grown seedlings, and adults were examined. In dark grown seedlings, no hypocotyl length or apical hook phenotypes were observed (Fig. 2.3A-C). Similarly, in light grown conditions, no phenotypes with respect to hypocotyl length, cotyledon width, anthocyanin or chlorophyll content were observed (Fig. 2.4A-E). In adults, no effects on flowering time (days and leaves), rosette diameter, height, apical dominance or silique length were detected (Fig. 2.5A-G). Thus a single wildtype copy of either *DDB1A* or *DDB1B* appears to be sufficient for normal development.

In several systems, DDB1 has been shown to interact with the WD40 proteins DDB2 and CSA during GG-NER and TC-NER respectively to repair UV damaged DNA (Ganpudi and Schroeder 2011). Here we examine UV sensitivity in *ddb1a*, *ddb1b-2*, and the *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* and *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* heterozygotes to determine the roles of DDB1A and DDB1B in Arabidopsis UV tolerance. Adult plants were exposed to UV-C and leaf damage scored (Fig. 2.6A,B). There was no significant difference in percentage dead leaves between the single mutants *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to Col. Similarly, no differences between *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* relative to *ddb1b-2* was observed, but *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* exhibited higher levels of tissue death relative to *ddb1a*. Thus in adults either a single wildtype allele of DDB1A (in *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+*) or two wildtype alleles of DDB1B (in *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+*) is not sufficient. Hence, in adult UV tolerance *DDB1A* and *DDB1B* appear to act redundantly, with DDB1A apparently the stronger player. In

seedlings, as in adult plants, the single mutants and *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* did not exhibit sensitive phenotypes, however *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* again exhibited a root UV sensitive phenotype one day after UV irradiation when incubated in long day conditions (Fig. 2.6C). Interestingly, increased UV sensitivity in both *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* and *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* was observed following treatment with a higher dose of UV and three days dark incubation (Fig. 2.6D), suggesting that in these conditions neither a single wildtype version of *DDB1A* nor *DDB1B* is sufficient for full UV tolerance.

The DCAF proteins DWA1, DWA2 and DWA3 have recently been implicated in ABA signaling and NaCl tolerance (Lee et al. 2010; 2011), thus we examined the contributions of DDB1A and DDB1B to salt and osmotic stress tolerance using germination assays. While ddb1b-2 and ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+ exhibited normal germination rates on both 100 mM NaCl and 200 mM Mannitol, ddb1a and ddb1a ddb1b-2/+ exhibited reduced germination rates in both these conditions (Fig. 2.6E). Thus DDB1A appears to have a critical role in regulation of germination during stress conditions, while no effect of DDB1B mutation could be detected in either the wildtype or ddb1a background. Although *ddb1a* and *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* exhibited delayed germination, they did not exhibit any root growth phenotypes after 7 days in these conditions (Fig. 2.6F). In fact, root growth in *ddb1b-2* was found be slightly resistant to mannitol. Finally, we examined the role of *DDB1A* and *DDB1B* in heat sensitivity by analyzing the effect of heat on dark grown hypocotyl length (Fig. 2.6G). ddb1b-2 exhibited mild heat sensitivity while ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+, ddb1a and ddb1a ddb1b-2/+ all exhibited similar strong sensitivity. Thus both *DDB1A* and *DDB1B* contribute to heat tolerance.

2.3.2 Interactions between *ddb1b* and *ddb2*

DDB2 is a WD40 protein that serves as a lesion recognition factor by interacting with DDB1-CUL4 during GG-NER. Arabidopsis *DDB2* exhibits complex genetic interactions with *DDB1A* and *DET1* during photomorphogenesis and DNA repair (Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2007; Castells et al. 2011). However *ddb1b-2 ddb2* double mutants did not exhibit any developmental phenotypes in dark grown seedlings, light grown seedlings, or adults (Fig. 2.7-2.9). In addition, no UV sensitive phenotypes were observed in shoots or roots of the *ddb1b-2 ddb2* mutants (Fig. 2.10). Thus *DDB1A* plays a compensatory role in this pathway.

2.3.3 Interactions between *ddb1b* and *det1*

DET1, a master repressor of photomorphogenesis, interacts both biochemically and genetically with DDB1A (Schroeder et al. 2002). Here we examine genetic interactions between *det1* and *ddb1b-2* in dark grown seedlings, light grown seedlings and adults.

In dark grown seedlings, *det1* mutants exhibit a constitutively de-etiolated phenotype with short hypocotyls, open cotyledons and increased anthocyanin content (Chory et al. 1989). As described previously (Schroeder et al. 2002), in the dark *ddb1a det1* mutants exhibit decreased hypocotyl length and cotyledon width as well as increased anthocyanin content relative to *det1* single mutants (Fig. 2.11). However the *ddb1b-2 det1* double mutants did not significantly differ from *det1* with respect to any of these phenotypes. This data suggests that *DDB1A* is more critical than *DDB1B* for *DET1* function in dark grown seedlings.

In light grown seedlings, *det1* mutants are small with decreased chlorophyll and increased anthocyanin levels. In the light as in the dark, the *ddb1a det1* mutants exhibit decreased cotyledon width and increased anthocyanin levels relative to *det1* (Fig. 2.12). While the *ddb1b-2 det1* mutants did not differ from *det1* with respect to hypocotyl length or cotyledon width, they did however exhibit enhanced anthocyanin levels, intermediate between those of *det1* and *ddb1a det1* (Fig 2.12D). Interestingly, *ddb1b-2 det1* mutants exhibited higher chlorophyll levels than *det1*, thus *ddb1b-2* partially suppresses the *det1* pale phenotype (Fig. 2.12E).

We also compared the effect of *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* on *det1* phenotypes in adult plants (Fig. 2.13). *det1* mutants exhibit early flowering time (Pepper and Chory 1997). Flower bud emergence in *det1* occurs at approximately 18 days in long day conditions in contrast to wildtype plants, where bud emergence occurs at approximately 24 days. Like *ddb1a det1* (bud emergence at approx 22 days), *ddb1b-2 det1* double mutants partially suppress early flowering in *det1*, with bud emergence at approximately 20 days under long day conditions (Fig. 2.13B). *ddb1b-2* also partially suppressed *det1* early flowering in short day conditions (Fig. 2.14A). In terms of leaf number at flowering, *ddb1b-2 det1* double mutants flowered at significantly increased leaf number relative to *det1* in long day (Fig. 2.13C), however no effect was observed in short day conditions (Fig. 2.14B).

det1 adults are dwarf in stature, with reduced rosette diameter, height, and silique length relative to wildtype (Fig. 2.13D-F). All three of these parameters are further decreased in *ddb1a det1* double mutants, thus *ddb1a* enhances the *det1* dwarf phenotype. *ddb1b-2* also enhanced these three *det1* phenotypes, but to a lesser extent than

ddb1a. In addition, *ddb1b-2* enhanced these three *det1* phenotypes in short day (Fig. 2.14 C-E). *det1* also has decreased apical dominance resulting in increased inflorescence number. Neither *ddb1a* nor *ddb1b-2* effect this phenotype in either long day or short day (Fig. 2.13G, 2.14F).

2.3.4 Interaction between *ddb1b* and *cop1*

Photomorphogenic protein COP1 has also recently been shown to form a CUL4-DDB1 complex (Chen et al. 2010). Here we examine ddb1b-2 cop1 interactions during development. *ddb1b-2* double mutants were generated with two *cop1* alleles: a strong allele (cop1-1) and a relatively weak allele (cop1-4) (McNellis et al. 1994). cop1 mutants, like *det1*, exhibit a constitutively photomorphogenic phenotype in the dark (Fig. 2.15). In dark grown seedlings, *ddb1b-2* enhanced the short hypocotyl phenotype in cop1-4 but not cop1-1 (Fig. 2.15B). No differences in cotyledon width or anthocyanin content were observed in either *ddb1b-2 cop1-4* and *ddb1b-2 cop1-1* double mutants relative to their respective single mutants (Fig. 2.15C,D). In light grown seedlings (Fig. 2.16), *ddb1b-2* had no effect on hypocotyl length in *cop1-4*, but suppressed the short hypocotyl phenotype in *cop1-1* (Fig. 2.16B). *ddb1b-2* had no significant effect on cotyledon width or chlorophyll content in either cop1 allele (Fig. 2.16C,D). With respect to anthocyanin content, *ddb1b-2* had no effect on *cop1-4* but enhanced anthocyanin concentrations in *cop1-1* (Fig. 2.16E). In adults, *ddb1b-2* did not significantly alter any *cop1* phenotypes in either long day or short day conditions (Fig. 2.17, 2.14). Thus genetic interactions between ddb1b-2 and cop1 appear to be developmentally regulated.

2.4 DISCUSSION

The primary purpose of this study was to highlight differences between DDB1A and DDB1B in terms of redundant and distinct functions, and examine genetic interactions with specific DDB1 interactors. Firstly, the lethality the *ddb1a ddb1b-2* double mutants indicates the importance of the redundantly acting DDB1s in embryogenesis (Bernhardt et al. 2010). CUL4 null alleles also result in embryo lethality (Dumbliauskas et al. 2011). Interestingly, while we did not detect any growth defects in the *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* single mutants and segregating heterozygotes, using the same viable *ddb1b-2* allele (SALK 069144), Bernhardt et al. (2010) identified seedling and adult phenotypes in these lines. These phenotypes included increased dark hypocotyl length in *ddb1a* and *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+*, accelerated flowering in long day in terms of leaf number in all lines, late flowering in long day in terms of days in ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+, decreased height in *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+*, and decreased silique length in both *ddb1a ddb1b-*2/+ and ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+. While the ddb1b alleles were the same for both these studies, there are differences in the *ddb1a* allele used. Although the T-DNA insertion sites are close to each other, in their allele in the middle of the ninth exon, in ours in the beginning of the tenth exon, their allele appears to result in partial loss of function, with transcript still detected 5' of the T-DNA, while ours is an apparent null. If their partial loss of function allele actually results in more severe phenotypes than the null, it may have some inhibitory activity. Alternatively, the differences in our results could be due to differences in experimental conditions.

In adult UV tolerance assays, the shoots of $ddb1a \ ddb1b-2/+$ exhibited increased tissue sensitivity, a phenomenon not observed in the shoots of ddb1b-2

56

ddb1a/+, *ddb1a* or *ddb1b-2*. This implies dosage requirements for DDB1. While a single copy of *DDB1A* in the absence of *DDB1B* is enough for the plants to initiate the repair process, plants with a single copy of *DDB1B* in the absence of *DDB1A* appear more sensitive. Despite high identity between the DDB1 homologs, *DDB1A* is expressed almost two fold higher throughout development (Bernhardt et al. 2010; Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2007). Thus the presence of a single wildtype copy of *DDB1A* would be expected to result in higher overall *DDB1* levels than a single wildtype copy of *DDB1B*.

In seedling UV tolerance experiments, light incubation versus dark incubation influenced UV tolerance. Similar to the shoot assays, with light incubation post irradiation, sensitivity was observed significantly only in $ddb1a \ ddb1b$ -2/+. Thus in light conditions, as in adults, a single copy of DDB1B is not sufficient for wildtype levels of UV tolerance, but a single copy of DDB1A is sufficient. In light conditions, both photolyase enzymes and Nucleotide Excision Repair contribute to repair of UV-damaged DNA. In dark conditions however plants are dependent on NER for repair. In our experiments, with dark incubation post irradiation both $ddb1a \ ddb1b$ -2/+ and ddb1b-2/+ are sensitive to UV treatment. These experiments also used a stronger UV dose than the light assay, 1500 Jm⁻² as compared to 600 Jm⁻². Thus when the demand for NER is amplified by increasing the amount of UV damage and by removing the contribution of photolyases, neither a single wildtype copy of DDB1B nor DDB1A is sufficient for wildtype levels of UV tolerance. However two wildtype alleles of either gene is sufficient.

Germination in *ddb1a* is more sensitive to 100 mM NaCl and 200 mM Mannitol than germination in *ddb1b-2* or wildtype. Recently, Lee et al. (2010; 2011)

characterized WD40 proteins involved in ABA signaling, DWA1, DWA2 and DWA3. The single and double *dwa* mutants are sensitive to ABA and NaCl, as are *CUL4* cosuppression lines. While DWA1, 2 and 3 all interact with both DDB1A and DDB1B in vitro, our data suggests that *DDB1A* is more critical for germination in stress conditions. Interestingly, the sensitivity of *ddb1a* in germination had no effects on root growth, suggesting that *DDB1A* and *DDB1B* act redundantly to regulate this phenotype.

Heat sensitivity was observed in *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a*, *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* and *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* with plants lacking one or both copies of *DDB1A* the most sensitive. Other recent studies in our lab also implicate *DDB1A* in heat response (V. Ly, A. Hatherell, E. Kim, and D. Schroeder, unpublished).

We did not detect any phenotypes in *ddb1b-2 ddb2* double mutants in either normal development or response to UV. These are both partial loss of function alleles and we did not previously detect any growth defects in *ddb1a ddb2* double mutants (Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2007). The T-DNA insertion in the *ddb1b-2* allele is predicted to result in a truncated protein lacking the last 112 aa. This truncated protein failed to interact with DDB2 in yeast two hybrid assays (Bernhardt et al. 2010).

DET1 interacts biochemically with CUL4-DDB1 and exhibits genetic interactions with both *CUL4* and *DDB1A* (Chen et al. 2006; Schroeder et al. 2002). While *ddb1a* enhances *det1* phenotypes in dark grown seedlings, *ddb1b-2* has no effect. This data suggests that in dark grown seedlings DDB1A plays a more prominent role in DET1 function than DDB1B. In contrast, in light grown seedlings *ddb1b-2* enhanced the *det1* high anthocyanin phenotype and suppressed the *det1* low chlorophyll phenotype, suggesting that DDB1B is involved in DET1 regulation of pigment levels in the light. In previous studies, *ddb2* was also found to suppress the *det1* low chlorophyll phenotype and this suppression was found to be *DDB1A* independent (Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2007). Thus both studies support the role of DDB1B in DET1 regulation of chlorophyll level.

In adult plants, *ddb1a* enhances the *det1* small phenotype, resulting in decreased rosette diameter, height and silique length, and partially suppresses early flowering in *det1* in terms of days. For all these phenotypes *ddb1b-2* has a similar effect on *det1* as *ddb1a*, but to a lesser extent. Given that the *ddb1a* null allele is stronger than the *ddb1b-2* partial loss of function allele, and that *DDB1A* is expressed at higher levels than *DDB1B* throughout development (Al Khateeb and Schroeder 2007), these results are consistent with both DDB1A and DDB1B contributing to DET1 regulation of adult growth.

Only a few effects of *ddb1b-2* on *cop1* phenotypes were observed. Interestingly, *ddb1b-2* enhanced the short hypocotyl phenotype in dark grown *cop1-4*. Since *ddb1b-2* had no effect on dark-grown *det1*, DDB1B appears to be more critical for COP1 function than for DET1 function in the dark. In light grown seedlings, *ddb1b-2* suppressed the short hypocotyl phenotype and enhanced anthocyanin levels in *cop1-1*. In light-grown *det1*, *ddb1b-2* also enhanced the high anthocyanin phenotype, suggesting that DDB1B has a common role in regulation of anthocyanin levels. In adults, *ddb1b-2* had no effect on any phenotypes on either *cop1* allele. In contrast, *ddb1b-2* modified the majority of *det1* adult phenotypes, indicating that in adults DDB1B is more critical for DET1 function than for COP1 function. Thus the requirement for DDB1B seems to vary in the course of development, from COP1-specific interactions in the dark to DET1-specific in adults. Whether this specificity is due to differential levels, cellular localization, or biochemical

interactions of DDB1B versus DDB1A is unknown. Interestingly, the *cop1* alleles used in this study, *cop1-4* (truncated protein predicted to lack the WD40 domain) and *cop1-1* (internal deletion potentially altering the conformation of the WD40 domain) (McNellis et al. 1994), would be predicted to be comprised in their ability to interact with DDB1 proteins. Thus any *ddb1b-2 cop1* genetic interactions observed may be indirect.

Thus in this study we have examined the relative contributions of DDB1B and DDB1A to stress response, as well as DET1 and COP1 function, and find that there appears to be developmental regulation of DDB1 interactions.


Figure 2.1 Arabidopsis *DDB1* **allele characterization: A**) Schematic representation of Arabidopsis *DDB1B* and *DDB1A* genes. Exons are represented as blue rectangles, introns as lines t-DNA insertion as inverted triangle and arrow heads indicate primer flanking sites. **B**) mRNA expression levels of *DDB1A* and *DDB1B* in control conditions in Col, *ddb1b-2* and *ddb1a* backgrounds. Data is relative to Col levels and normalized with *Actin.* Error bars = \pm SE (n=2).

Genotypes	Wt. green	Med. white	Med. brown	Small brown	Total
Col	991 (100%)	0	0	0	991
ddb1a	998 (99.8%)	0	0	2 (0.2%)	1000
ddb1a ddb1b-2/+	1047 (78.5%)	154 (11.5%)	73 (5.5%)	60 (4.5%)	1334
ddb1b-2	888 (99.9%)	0	0	1 (0.1%)	889
ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+	577 (78.2%)	57 (7.8%)	37 (5%)	67 (9%)	738

Table 2.1: Seed abortion rates based on physical appearance

A



1mm

Figure 2.2 Silique and embryo phenotypes: (A) Images of siliques obtained from self pollinated wild type, *ddb1a*, *ddb1a ddb1b2/+*, *ddb1b-2*, and *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+*. Abnormal ovules are visible in the heterozygous lines.



Figure 2.2 Silique and embryo phenotypes (B) DIC Images of cleared ovules, derived from: from top, self-pollinated Columbia, $ddb1a \ ddb1b-2/+$, and $ddb1b-2 \ ddb1a/+$ siliques. For the heterozygotes, for each developmental stage (Heart – Torpedo – Cotyledon), normal (top) and abnormal (bottom) ovules from same silique are shown.



B

Α



Figure 2.3 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings.

A: From left: *Col-0, ddb1b-2, ddb1a, ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+*, and *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+*

B: Hypocotyl Length (in mm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I. (n=15). No significant differences were observed between *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* relative to *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* relative to *ddb1a*, or *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col*.



Figure 2.3 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings (Cont.)

C: Apical Hook Angle

Error bars indicate 95% C.I. (n=15). No significant differences were observed between *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* relative to *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* relative to *ddb1a*, or *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col*.



B

•

Α



Figure 2.4 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings

A: From left: *Col-0*, *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a*, *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+*, and *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+*

B: Hypocotyl Length (in mm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I. (n=15). No significant differences were observed between *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* relative to *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* relative to *ddb1a*, or *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col*.



D



Figure 2.4 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Cont.)

C: Cotyledon Width (in mm); **D:** Anthocyanin Content / gm FW (n=2)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I. No significant differences were observed between *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* relative to *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* relative to *ddb1a*, or *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col*.

С



Figure 2.4 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Cont.)

E: Chlorophyll content (µg chlorophyll / mg FW)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=2). No significant differences were observed between *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* relative to *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* relative to *ddb1a*, or *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col*.



Figure 2.5 Adult Phenotypes

A: From left to right: Col-0, ddb1b-2, ddb1a, ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+, and ddb1a ddb1b-2/+



С



Figure 2.5 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

B: Flowering Time (in days); **C:** Flowering Time (in leaves)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=18). No significant differences were observed between *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* relative to *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* relative to *ddb1a*, or *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col*.



Е



Figure 2.5 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

D: Rosette Diameter (in cm); **E:** Height (in mm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=18). No significant differences were observed between *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* relative to *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* relative to *ddb1a*, or *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col*.



G



Figure 2.5 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

F: Silique length (in cm); **G:** # of stems

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=18). No significant differences were observed between *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* relative to *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* relative to *ddb1a*, or *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col*.

F

Α



Figure 2.6 Abiotic Stress Response

A: UV Shoot Assay. Phenotypes of control and UV irradiated 21 day old *Col, ddb1b-2, ddb1a, ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+* and *ddb1a ddb1b-2/+* plants



Figure 2.6 Abiotic Stress Response

B: Statistical representation of % leaf damage.

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n= 12), $* = P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+ relative to ddb1b-2 and ddb1a ddb1b-2/+ relative to ddb1a, ddb1a and ddb1b-2 relative to Col.



C: UV Root Assay – Light Treatment. Relative root length of *Col*, *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a*, *ddb1b-2 ddb1a*/+ and *ddb1a ddb1b*/+ irradiated with 600 J m⁻² UV-C and then grown under long day conditions. Measurements were taken 24 hours post irradiation.

Data is expressed as root length relative to unirradiated control of the corresponding genotype. Error bars indicate \pm SE, (n=25)

* = $P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+ relative to ddb1b-2 and ddb1a ddb1b-2/+ relative to ddb1a, ddb1a and ddb1b-2 relative to Col.

75



D: UV Root Assay – Dark Treatment. Relative root length of *Col*, *ddb1b-2*, *ddb1a*, *ddb1b-2 ddb1a*/+ and *ddb1b*/+ lines irradiated with UV-C (1500 J.m⁻²).

Measurements were taken 3 days after dark incubation. Error bars indicate \pm SE, (n=25)

* = $P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+ relative to ddb1b-2 and ddb1a ddb1b-2/+ relative to ddb1a, ddb1a and ddb1b-2 relative to Col.



E: Germination Assay. All seedlings were grown horizontally on germination medium plates supplemented with or without 100mM NaCl and 200mM Mannitol. Germination was scored 3 days after stratification and results represented as relative germination rate. Error bars indicate \pm SE, (n=2, experimental repeats of 30-50 seedling each)

* = $P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 ddb1a/+ relative to ddb1b-2 and ddb1a ddb1b-2/+ relative to ddb1a, ddb1a and ddb1b-2 relative to *Col*.

77



F: Root Sensitivity Assay. All seedlings were grown vertically on germination medium plates supplemented with or without 100mM NaCl and 200mM Mannitol. Measurements were taken 5 days after stratification and results represented as relative root length. Error bars indicate \pm SE, (n=10)

* = P \leq 0.05, *ddb1b-2 ddb1a/*+ relative to *ddb1b-2* and *ddb1a ddb1b-2/*+ relative to *ddb1a*, *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col*.



Figure 2.6 Abiotic Stress Response

G: Heat Sensitivity Assay. Relative hypocotyl length (%) of 4 day old dark grown seedlings treated with 45° C for 4 hours, then dark grown at 20° C for an additional 4 days. Hypocotyl length is relative to untreated controls of the same genotype. Error bars indicate ±SE, (n=15)

* = P \leq 0.05, *ddb1b-2 ddb1a*/+ relative to *ddb1b-2* and *ddb1a ddb1b-2*/+ relative to *ddb1a*, *ddb1a* and *ddb1b-2* relative to *Col-0*.

79



B

A





A: From left: *Col-0, ddb1b-2, ddb2, ddb1b-2 ddb2*

B: Hypocotyl Length (in mm)



Figure 2.7 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings (Cont.)

C: Apical Hook Angle (in degrees)

С



B

Α





A: From left: Col-0, ddb1b-2, ddb2, ddb1b-2 ddb2

B: Cotyledon Width (in mm)



Figure 2.8 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Cont.)

C: Hypocotyl length (mm)



Figure 2.9 Phenotypic characterization of Adult plants.

A: From left: *Col-0, ddb1b-2, ddb2* and *ddb1b-2 ddb2*



С



Figure 2.9 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

B: Flowering Time (in days); **C:** Flowering Time (in leaves)



E



Figure 2.9 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

D: Rosette Diameter (in cm); E: Height (in mm)



G

F



Figure 2.9 Adult Phenotypes (cont.)

F: Silique length (in cm); **G:** # of stems



B

Α



Figure 2.10 Abiotic Stress UV Shoot Assay

A: Statistical representation of % leaf damage at UV-C irradiation of 225 Jm $^{-2}$.

B: Statistical representation of % leaf damage at UV-C irradiation of 450 Jm $^{-2}$.



Fig 2.10 Abiotic Stress UV Root Assay – Dark Treatment

C: Relative root length of *Col*, *ddb1b-2*, *ddb2* and *ddb1b-2 ddb2* irradiated with 600 J m⁻² UV-C and then grown under dark conditions. Measurements were taken 24 hours post irradiation.

Data is expressed as root length relative to un-irradiated control of the corresponding genotype.

Error bars indicate \pm SE, (n=25)

No significant differences were observed between *ddb1b-2 ddb2* relative to *ddb1b-2*, singles relative to *Col-0*



B



Figure 2.11 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings.

A: From left: Col-0, ddb1b-2, ddb1a, ddb1b-2 det1, and ddb1a det1

B: Hypocotyl Length (in mm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=15). $* = P \le 0.05$. *ddb1b-2 det1* and *ddb1a det1* relative to *det1*, single mutants relative to *Col-0*.



D

С



Figure 2.11 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings (Cont.)

C: Cotyledon Width (mm)

D: Anthocyanin content /gm FW (n=2)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., $* = P \le 0.05$

ddb1b-2 det1 and ddb1a det1 relative to det1, single mutants relative to Col-0.





Figure 2.12 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings.

A: From left: *Col-0, ddb1b-2, ddb1a, ddb1b-2 det1,* and *ddb1a det1*

B: Hypocotyl Length (in mm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=15), $* = P \le 0.05$, *ddb1b-2 det1* and *ddb1a det1* relative to *det1*, single mutants relative to *Col-0*



D



Figure 2.12 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Cont.)

C: Cotyledon Width (in mm); **D:** Anthocyanin Content / gm FW (n=2)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., $* = P \le 0.05$; *ddb1b-2 det1* and *ddb1a det1* relative to *det1*, single mutants relative to *Col-0*.



Figure 2.12 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Cont.)

E: Chlorophyll content (µg chlorophyll / mg FW)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=2), $* = P \le 0.05$, *ddb1b-2 det1* and *ddb1a det1* relative to *det1*, single mutants relative to *Col-0*.



Figure 2.13 Phenotypic characterization of Adult plants.

A: From left: Col-0, ddb1b-2, ddb1a, det1, ddb1b-2 det1, and ddb1a det1



С



Figure 2.13 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

B: Flowering time (in days); **C:** Flowering Time (in leaves)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, *ddb1b-2 det1* and *ddb1a det1* relative to *det1*, single mutants relative to *Col-0*


Е



Figure 2.13 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

D: Rosette Diameter (in cm); **E:** Height (in cm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, *ddb1b-2 det1* and *ddb1a det1* relative to *det1*, single mutants relative to *Col-0*



G



Figure 2.13 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

F: Silique length (in cm); **G:** # of stems

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, *ddb1b-2 det1* and *ddb1a det1* relative to *det1*, single mutants relative to *Col-0*

F



B



Figure 2.14 Short Day Adult Phenotypes

A: Flowering time (in days); B: Flowering Time (in leaves)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 det1, ddb1b-2 cop1-1 and ddb1b-2 cop1-4 relative to det1, cop1-1 and cop1-4 respectively. ND = Not Determined

99



D



Figure 2.14 Short Day Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

C: Rosette Diameter (cm); D: Height (cm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 det1, ddb1b-2 cop1-1 and ddb1b-2 cop1-4 relative to det1, cop1-1 and cop1-4 respectively. ND = Not Determined



F



Figure 2.14 Short Day Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

E: Silique Length (cm); F: # of stems

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 det1, ddb1b-2 cop1-1 and ddb1b-2 cop1-4 relative to det1, cop1-1 and cop1-4 respectively. ND = Not Determined



B

Α



Figure 2.15 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings

A: From left: Col-0, ddb1b-2, cop1-4, ddb1b-2 cop1-4, cop1-1, and ddb1b-2 cop1-1

B: Hypocotyl Length (in mm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 cop1-4 and ddb1b-2 cop1-1 relative to cop1-1 and cop1-4 respectively, single mutants relative to Col-0.



D



Figure 2.15 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day dark grown seedlings (Cont.)

C: Cotyledon Width (in mm); **D:** Anthocyanin Content / gm FW (n=2)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., *ddb1b-2 cop1-4* and *ddb1b-2 cop1-1* relative to *cop1-1* and *cop1-4* respectively, single mutants relative to *Col-0*.



B



Figure 2.16 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings.

A: From left: Col-0, ddb1b-2, cop1-4, ddb1b-2 cop1-4, cop1-1, and ddb1b-2 cop1-1

B: Hypocotyl Length (in mm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=15), $* = P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 cop1-4 and ddb1b-2 cop1-1 relative to cop1-1 and cop1-4 respectively, single mutants relative to Col-0.



D



Figure 2.16 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Cont.)

C: Cotyledon Width (in mm); **D:** Anthocyanin Content / gm FW (n=2)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., $* = P \le 0.05$; *ddb1b-2 cop1-4* and *ddb1b-2 cop1-1* relative to *cop1-4* and *cop1-1* respectively, single mutants relative to *Col-0*

С



Figure 2.16 Phenotypic characterization of 7 day light grown seedlings (Cont.)

E: Chlorophyll content (µg chlorophyll / mg FW)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=2), $* = P \le 0.05$, *ddb1b-2 cop1-4* and *ddb1b-2 cop1-1* relative to *cop1-4* and *cop1-1* respectively, single mutants relative to *Col-0*



Figure 2.17 Phenotypic characterization of Adult plants.

A: From left: Col-0, ddb1b-2, cop1-4, ddb1b-2 cop1-4, cop1-1, ddb1b-2 cop1-1



С



Figure 2.17 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

B: Flowering time (in days); **C:** Flowering Time (in leaves)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, *ddb1b-2 cop1-4* and *ddb1b-2 cop1-1* relative to *cop1-4* and *cop1-1* respectively, single mutants relative to *Col-0*







Figure 2.17 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

D: Rosette Diameter (in cm); **E:** Height (in cm)

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, *ddb1b-2 cop1-4* and *ddb1b-2 cop1-1* relative to *cop1-4* and *cop1-1* respectively, single mutants relative to *Col-0*



G



Figure 2.17 Adult Phenotypes (Cont.)

F: Silique length (in cm); **G:** # of stems

Error bars indicate 95% C.I., (n=12), $* = P \le 0.05$, ddb1b-2 cop1-4 and ddb1b-2 cop1-1 relative to cop1-4 and cop1-1 respectively, single mutants relative to Col-0

3. REFERENCES

Ahmad M, Cashmore AR (1993) *HY4* gene of *A. thaliana* encodes a protein with characteristics of a blue-light photoreceptor. Nature 366:162-6

Ahmad M, Jarillo JA, Klimczak LJ, Landry LG, Peng T, Last RL, Cashmore AR (1997) An enzyme similar to animal type II photolyases mediates photoreactivation in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 9:199-207

Al Khateeb WM, Schroeder DF (2007) *DDB2*, *DDB1A* and *DET1* exhibit complex interactions during Arabidopsis development. Genetics 176:231-42

Al Khateeb WM, Schroeder DF (2009) Overexpression of Arabidopsis damaged *DNA binding protein 1A (DDB1A)* enhances UV tolerance. Plant Mol Biol 70:371-83

Alonso JM, Stepanova AN, Leisse TJ, Kim CJ, Chen H et al. (2003) Genome-Wide Insertional Mutagenesis of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Science 301: 653-657

Araki M, Masutani C, Takemura M, Uchida A, Sugasawa K, Kondoh J, Ohkuma Y, Hanaoka F (2001) Centrosome protein centrin 2/caltractin 1 is part of the xeroderma pigmentosum group C complex that initiates global genome nucleotide excision repair. J Biol Chem. 276:18665-72

Ballaré CL (2003) Stress under the sun: spotlight on ultraviolet-B responses. Plant Physiol. 132:1725-1727

Batschauer A (1999) Light perception in higher plants. Cell Mol Life Sci. 55:153-165

Benvenuto G, Formiggini F, Laflamme P, Malakhov M, Bowler C (2002) The photomorphogenesis regulator DET1 binds the amino-terminal tail of histone H2B in a nucleosome context. Curr Biol. 12:1529-34

Bernhardt A, Lechner E, Hano P, Schade V, Dieterle M, Anders M, Dubin JM, Benvenuto G, Bowler C, Genschick P, Hellmann H (2006) CUL4 associates with DDB1 and DET1 and its down regulation affects diverse aspects of development in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Plant J. 47: 591-603

Bernhardt A, Mooney S, Hellman H (2010) Arabidopsis DDB1a and DDB1b are critical for embryo development. Planta 5:555-566

Biedermann S, Hellmann H (2011) WD40 and CUL4 based E3 ligases: lubricating all aspects of life. Trends Plant Sci. 16:38-46

Biedermann S, Hellmann H (2010) The DDB1a interacting proteins AtCSA and DDB2 are critical factors for UV-B tolerance and genomic integrity in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Plant J. 62: 404-415

Britt AB (1999) Molecular genetics of DNA repair in higher plants. Trends Plant Sci. 4:20-25

Brosché M, Schuler MA, Kalbina I, Connor L, Strid A (2002) Gene regulation by low level UV-B radiation: identification by DNA array analysis. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 1:656-64

Castells E, Molinier J, Drevensek S, Genschik P, Barneche F, Bowler C (2010) *det1-1* induced UV-C hyposensitivity through *UVR3* and *PHR1* photolyase gene over-expression. Plant J. 63:392–404

Castells E, Molinier J, Benvenuto G, Bourbousse C, Zabulon G, Zalc A, Cazzaniga S, Genschik P, Barneche F, Bowler C (2011) The conserved factor DE-ETIOLATED 1 cooperates with CUL4-DDB1(DDB2) to maintain genome integrity upon UV stress. EMBO J. 30:1162-72

Chamovitz DA, Wei N, Osterlund MT, von Arnim AG, Staub JM, Matsui M, Deng XW (1996) The COP9 complex, a novel multi subunit nuclear regulator involved in light control of a plant developmental switch. Cell 86:115-21

Chang Y, Gong L, Yuan W, Li X, Chen G, Li X, Zhang Q, Wu C (2009) Replication protein A (RPA1a) is required for meiotic and somatic DNA repair but is dispensable for DNA replication and homologous recombination in rice. Plant Physiol. 151:2162-73

Chen H, Shen Y, Tang X, Yu L, Wang J, Guo L, Zhang Y, Zhang H, Feng S, Strickland E, Zheng N, Deng XW (2006) Arabidopsis CULLIN4 forms an E3 Ubiquitin ligase with RBX1 and the CDD complex in mediating light control of development. Plant Cell 10:1105-1115

Chen H, Huang Xi, Gusmaroli G, Terzaghi W, Lau OS, Yanagawa Y, Zhang Y, Li J, Lee JH, Zhu D, Deng XW (2010a) Arabidopsis CULLIN4-Damaged DNA Binding Protein 1 interacts with COP1-SPA complexes to regulate photomorphogenesis and flowering time. Plant Cell 22:108-123

Chen JJ, Mitchell DL, Britt AB (1994) A light-dependent pathway for the elimination of UV-induced pyrimidine (6-4) pyrimidinone photoproducts in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 6:1311-1317

Chen JJ, Jiang CZ, Britt AB (1996) Little or no repair of cyclobutyl pyrimidine dimers is observed in the organellar genomes of the young Arabidopsis seedlings. Plant Physiol. 111:19–25

Chen J, Suter B (2003) Xpd, a structural bridge and a functional link. Cell Cycle 2:503-6

Chen M, Fankhauser C, Chory J (2004) Light signal transduction in higher plants. Ann Rev Genetics 38:88-117

Chen M, Galvão RM, Li M, Burger B, Bugea J, Bolado J, Chory J (2010b) Arabidopsis HEMERA/pTAC12 initiates photomorphogenesis by phytochromes. Cell 141:1230-40

Chen M, Chory J (2011) Phytochrome signaling mechanisms and the control of plant development. Trends Cell Biol. 21:664-71

Chory J (1993) Out of darkness: mutants reveal pathways controlling light-regulated development in plants. Trends Genet. 9:167-72

Chory J, Peto C, Feinbaum R, Pratt L, Ausubel F (1989) *Arabidopsis thaliana* mutant that develops as a light-grown plant in the absence of light. Cell 58:991-9

Costa RM, Morgante PG, Berra CM, Nakabashi M, Bruneau D, Bouchez D, Sweder KS, Van Sluys MA, Menck CF (2001) The participation of *AtXPB1*, the *XPB/RAD25* homologue gene from *Arabidopsis thaliana*, in DNA repair and plant development. Plant J. 28:385-95

Deisenhofer J (2000) DNA photolyases and cryptochromes. Mutat Res. 460:143-9

Demarsy E, Fankhauser C (2009) Higher plants use LOV to perceive blue light. Curr Opin Plant Biol. 12:69-74

Deng XW, Caspar T, Quail PH (1991) *cop1:* a regulatory locus involved in light-controlled development and gene expression in Arabidopsis. Genes Dev. 5:1172-82

Draper CK, Hays JB (2000) Replication of chloroplast, mitochondrial and nuclear DNA during growth of unirradiated and UVB-irradiated Arabidopsis leaves. Plant J. 23:255-65

Dubest S, Gallego ME, White CI (2004) Roles of the AtErcc1 protein in recombination. Plant J. 39:334-42

Dubest S, Gallego ME, White CI (2002) Role of the AtRad1p endonuclease in homologous recombination in plants. EMBO Rep. 3:1049-54

Dumbliauskas E, Lechner E, Jacibuek M, Berr A, Pazhouhandeh M, Alioua M, Cognat V, Brukhin V, Koncz C, Grossniklaus U, Molinier J, Genschik P (2011) The Arabidopsis Cul4-DDB1 complex interacts with MSI1 and is required to maintain MEDEA parental imprinting. EMBO J. 30:731-743

Fankhauser C, Casal J (2004) Phenotypic characterization of a photomorphogenic mutant. Plant J. 39: 747–760

Fankhauser C, Chen M (2008) Transposing phytochrome into the nucleus. Trends Plant Sci. 13:596-601

Farmer LM, Book AJ, Lee KH, Lin YL, Fu H, Vierstra RD (2010) The RAD23 family provides an essential connection between the 26S proteasome and ubiquitylated proteins in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 22:124-42

Fidantsef AL, Mitchell DL, Britt AB (2000) The Arabidopsis *UVH1* gene is a homolog of the yeast repair endonuclease RAD1. Plant Physiol. 124:579-86

Fitch ME, Nakajima S, Yasui A, Ford JM (2003) In vivo recruitment of XPC to UVinduced cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers by the DDB2 gene product. J Biol Chem. 278:46906-10

Fousteri M, Vermeulen W, van Zeeland AA, Mullenders LH (2006) Cockayne syndrome A and B proteins differentially regulate recruitment of chromatin remodeling and repair factors to stalled RNA polymerase II in vivo. Mol Cell 23:471-82

Fousteri M, Mullenders LH (2008) Transcription-coupled nucleotide excision repair in mammalian cells: molecular mechanisms and biological effects. Cell Res. 18:73-84

Franklin KA, Quail PH (2010) Phytochrome functions in Arabidopsis development. J Exp Bot. 61:11-24

Frit P, Bergmann E, Egly JM (1999) Transcription factor IIH: a key player in the cellular response to DNA damage. Biochimie 81:27-38

Frohnmeyer H, Staiger D (2003) Ultraviolet-B radiation-mediated responses in plants. balancing damage and protection. Plant Physiol. 133:1420–1428

Furukawa T, Kimura S, Ishibashi T, Mori Y, Hashimoto J, Sakaguchi K (2003a) OsSEND-1: a new RAD2 nuclease family member in higher plants. Plant Mol Biol. 51:59-70

Furukawa T, Ishibashi T, Kimura S, Tanaka H, Hashimoto J, Sakaguchi K (2003b) Characterization of all the subunits of replication factor C from a higher plant, rice (*Oryza sativa L*.), and their relation to development. Plant Mol Biol. 53:15-25

Gallego F, Fleck O, Li A, Wyrzykowska J, Tinland B (2000) AtRAD1, a plant homologue of human and yeast nucleotide excision repair endonucleases, is involved in dark repair of UV damages and recombination. Plant J. 21:507-18

Ganpudi AL, Schroeder DF (2011) UV damaged DNA repair and tolerance in plants. In Selected Topics in DNA Repair, edited by C. C. Chen. Intech.

Gillet LCJ, Scharer OD (2006) Molecular mechanisms of mammalian global genome nucleotide excision repair. Chem Rev. 106:253-276

Grasser M, Kane CM, Merkle T, Melzer M, Emmersen J, Grasser KD (2009) Transcript elongation factor TFIIS is involved in Arabidopsis seed dormancy. J Mol Biol. 386:598-611

Groisman R, Polanowska J, Kuraoka I, Sawada J, Saijo M, Drapkin R, Kissilev AF, Tanaka K, Nakatani Y (2003) The ubiquitin ligase activity in the DDB2 and CSA complexes is differentially regulated by the COP9 signalosome in response to DNA damage. Cell 113:357-367

Groisman R, Kuraoka I, Chevallier O, Gaye N, Magnaldo T, Tanaka K, Kisselev AF, Harel-Bellan A, Nakatani Y (2006) CSA-dependent degradation of CSB by the ubiquitinproteasome pathway establishes a link between complementation factors of the Cockayne syndrome. Genes Dev. 20:1429-34

Guerrero-Santoro J, Kapetanaki MG, Hsieh CL, Gorbachinsky I, Levine AS, Rapić-Otrin V (2008) The cullin 4B-based UV-damaged DNA-binding protein ligase binds to UV-damaged chromatin and ubiquitinates histone H2A. Cancer Res. 68:5014-22

Gulbis JM, Kelman Z, Hurwitz J, O'Donnell M, Kuriyan, J (1996) Structure of the C-terminal region of p21(WAF1/CIP1) complexed with human PCNA. Cell 87:297-306

Hada M, Hino K, Buchholz G, Goss J, Wellmann E, Shin M (2000) Assay of DNA photolyase activity in spinach leaves in relation to cell compartmentation-evidence for lack of DNA photolyase in chloroplasts. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem. 64:1288–1291

Hanawalt PC, Spivak G (2008) Transcription-coupled DNA repair: two decades of progress and surprises. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 9:958-70

Hannah J, Zhou P (2009) Regulation of DNA damage response pathways by the cullin-RING ubiquitin ligases. DNA Repair 4:536-43

He Z, Henricksen LA, Wold MS, Ingles CJ (1995) RPA involvement in the damagerecognition and incision steps of nucleotide excision repair. Nature 374:566–569

Hefner E, Preuss SB, Britt AB (2003) Arabidopsis mutants sensitive to gamma radiation include the homologue of the human repair gene *ERCC1*. J Exp Bot. 54:669-80

Hey T, Lipps G, Sugasawa K, Iwai S, Hanaoka F, Krauss G (2002) The XPC-HR23B complex displays high affinity and specificity for damaged DNA in true-equilibrium fluorescence assay. Biochemistry 41:6583–6587

Hidema J, Taguchi T, Ono T, Teranishi M, Yamamoto K, Kumagai T (2007) Increase in CPD photolyase activity functions effectively to prevent growth inhibition caused by UVB radiation. Plant J. 50:70-9

Hidema J, Kumagai T, Sutherland BM (2000) UV radiation-sensitive norin 1 rice contains defective cyclobutane pyrimidine dimer photolyase. Plant Cell 12:1569-78

Higa LA, Wu M, Ye T, Kobayashi R, Sun H, Zhang H (2006) CUL4-DDB1 ubiquitin ligase interacts with multiple WD40-repeat proteins and regulates histone methylation. Nat Cell Biol. 8:1277-83

Hirouchi T, Nakajima S, Najrana T, Tanaka M, Matsunaga T, Hidema J, Teranishi M, Fujino T, Kumagai T, Yamamoto K (2003) A gene for a Class II DNA photolyase from *Oryza sativa*: cloning of the cDNA by dilution-amplification. Mol Genet Genomics 269:508-16

Hoeijmakers JH (2001) Genome maintenance mechanisms for preventing cancer. Nature 411:135-141

Holm M, Ma GL, Qu JI, Deng XW (2002) Two interacting bZIP proteins are direct targets of COP1 mediated control of light dependent gene expression in Arabidopsis. Genes Dev. 16:1247-1259

Holmberg C, Fleck O, Hansen HA, Liu C, Slaaby R, Carr AM, Nielsen O (2005) Ddb1 controls genome stability and meiosis in fission yeast. Genes Dev. 19:853–862

Hua Z, Vierstra RD (2010) The Cullin-RING ubiquitin-protein ligases. Annu Rev Plant Biol. 62:299-334

Huq E, Quail PH (2002) PIF4, a phytochrome-interacting bHLH factor, functions as a negative regulator of phytochrome B signaling in Arabidopsis. EMBO J. 2:2441-50

Ishibashi T, Kimura S, Furukawa T, Hatanaka M, Hashimoto J, Sakaguchi K (2001) Two types of replication protein A 70 kDa subunit in rice, *Oryza sativa*: molecular cloning, characterization, and cellular & tissue distribution. Gene 272:335-43

Ishibashi T, Kimura S, Yamamoto T, Furukawa T, Takata K, Uchiyama Y, Hashimoto J, Sakaguchi K (2003) Rice UV-damaged DNA binding protein homologues are most abundant in proliferating tissues. Gene 308:79-87

Ishibashi T, Koga A, Yamamoto T, Uchiyama Y, Mori Y, Hashimoto J, Kimura S, Sakaguchi K (2005) Two types of replication protein A in seed plants. FEBS J. 272:3270-81

Ishibashi T, Kimura S, Sakaguchi K (2006) A higher plant has three different types of RPA heterotrimeric complex. J Biochem. 139:99-104

Jansen MAK, Hectors K, O'Brien NM, Guisez Y, Potters G (2008) Plant stress and human health: Do human consumers benefit from UV-B acclimated crops? Plant Science 175:449–458

Jenkins ME, Suzuki TC, Mount DW (1997) Evidence that heat and ultraviolet radiation activate a common stress-response program in plants that is altered in the *uvh6* mutant of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Plant Physiol. 115:1351-8

Jenkins GI (2009) Signal transduction in responses to UV-B radiation. Annu Rev Plant Biol. 60:407-31

Jiao Y, Lau OS, Deng XW (2007) Light-regulated transcriptional networks in higher plants. Nat Rev Genet. 8:217-30

Kaiser G, Kleiner O, Beisswenger C, Batschauer A (2009) Increased DNA repair in Arabidopsis plants overexpressing CPD photolyase. Planta 230:505-15

Kami C, Lorrain S, Hornitschek P, Fankhauser C (2010) Light-regulated plant growth and development. Curr Top Dev Biol. 91:29-66

Kapetanaki MG, Guerrero-Santoro J, Bisi DC, Hsieh CL, Rapić-Otrin V, Levine AS (2006) The DDB1-CUL4ADDB2 ubiquitin ligase is deficient in xeroderma pigmentosum group E and targets histone H2A at UV-damaged DNA sites. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 103:2588-93

Kimura S, Sakaguchi K (2006) DNA repair in plants. Chem Rev. 106:753-66

Kimura S, Tahira Y, Ishibashi T, Mori Y, Mori T, Hashimoto J, Sakaguchi, K (2004) DNA repair in higher plants; photoreactivation is the major DNA repair pathway in non-proliferating cells while excision repair (nucleotide excision repair and base excision repair) is active in proliferating cells. Nucleic Acids Res. 32:2760-7

Koga A, Ishibashi T, Kimura S, Uchiyama Y, Sakaguchi K (2006) Characterization of T-DNA insertion mutants and RNAi silenced plants of *Arabidopsis thaliana* UV-damaged DNA binding protein 2 (AtUV-DDB2). Plant Mol Biol. 61:227-40

Kunz BA, Cahill DM, Mohr PG, Osmond MJ, Vonarx EJ (2006) Plant responses to UV radiation and links to pathogen resistance. Int Rev Cytol. 255:1-40

Kunz BA, Anderson HJ, Osmond MJ, Vonarx EJ (2005) Components of nucleotide excision repair and DNA damage tolerance in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Environ Mol Mutagen. 45:115-27

Kuraoka I, Ito S, Wada T, Hayashida M, Lee L, Saijo M, Nakatsu Y, Matsumoto M, Matsunaga T, Handa, H, Qin J, Nakatani Y, Tanaka K (2008) Isolation of XAB2

complex involved in pre-mRNA splicing, transcription, and transcription-coupled repair. J Biol Chem. 283:940-50

Lainé JP, Egly JM (2006) Initiation of DNA repair mediated by a stalled RNA polymerase IIO. EMBO J. 25:387-97

Lau OS, Deng XW (2010) Plant hormone signaling lightens up: integrators of light and hormones. Curr Opin Plant Biol. 13:571-7

Lau OS, Huang X, Charron JB, Lee JH, Li G, Deng XW (2011) Interaction of Arabidopsis DET1 with CCA1 and LHY in mediating transcriptional repression in the plant circadian clock. Mol Cell. 43:703-12

Lee HJ, Yoon JY, Terzaghi W, Martinez C, Dai M, Li J, Byun MO, Deng XW (2010) DWA1 and DWA2, two Arabidopsis DWD protein components of CUL4 based E3 ligases, act together as negative regulators in ABA signal transduction. Plant Cell 22: 1716-1732

Lee JH, Terzaghi W, Deng XW (2011) DWA3, an Arabidopsis DWD protein, acts as a negative regulator in ABA signal transduction. Plant Sci. 180:352-7

Lee HJ, Terzaghi W, Gusmaroli G, Charron JB, Yoon HJ, Chen H, He YJ, Xiong Y, Deng XW (2008) Characterization of Arabidopsis and rice DWD proteins and their roles as substrate receptors for CUL4-RING E3 ubiquitin ligases. Plant Cell 20:152-67

Lee J, Zhou P (2007) DCAFs, the missing link of the CUL4-DDB1 ubiquitin ligase. Mol Cell 26:775-80

Liang L, Flury S, Kalck V, Hohn B, Molinier J (2006) CENTRIN2 interacts with the Arabidopsis homolog of the human XPC protein (AtRAD4) and contributes to efficient synthesis-dependent repair of bulky DNA lesions. Plant Mol Biol. 61:345-56

Lin C, Shalitin D (2003) Cryptochrome structure and signal transduction. Annu Rev Plant Biol. 54:469-96

Lin C (2000) Plant blue-light receptors. Trends Plant Sci. 5:337-42

Liu CM, Meinke DW (1998) The *titan* mutants of Arabidopsis are disrupted in mitosis and cell cycle control during seed development. Plant J. 16: 21-31

Liu Z, Hossain GS, Islas-Osuna MA, Mitchell DL, Mount DW (2000) Repair of UV damage in plants by nucleotide excision repair: Arabidopsis *UVH1* DNA repair gene is a homolog of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae Rad1*. Plant J. 21:519-28

Liu Z, Hall JD, Mount DW (2001) Arabidopsis *UVH3* gene is a homolog of the Saccharomyces cerevisiae *RAD2* and human *XPG* DNA repair genes. Plant J. 26:329-38

Liu Z, Hong SW, Escobar M, Vierling E, Mitchell DL, Mount DW, Hall JD (2003) Arabidopsis *UVH6*, a homolog of human XPD and yeast RAD3 DNA repair genes, functions in DNA repair and is essential for plant growth. Plant Physiol. 132:1405-14

Luijsterburg MS, Goedhart J, Moser J, Kool H, Geverts B, Houtsmuller AB, Mullenders LH, Vermeulen W, van Driel R (2007) Dynamic in vivo interaction of DDB2 E3 ubiquitin ligase with UV-damaged DNA is independent of damage-recognition protein XPC. J Cell Sci. 120:2706-16

Ma LG, Zhao HY, Deng XW (2003) Analysis of the mutational effects of the *COP/DET/FUS* loci on genome expression profiles reveals their overlapping yet not identical roles in regulating Arabidopsis seedling development. Development 130: 969-981

Mackerness S (2000) Plant responses to ultraviolet-B (UV-B: 280–320 nm) stress: What are the key regulators? Plant Growth Regul. 37:27-39

Mackinney G (1941) Absorption of light by chlorophyll solutions. J Biol Chem. 140:315-322

Marwedel T, Ishibashi T, Lorbiecke R, Jacob S, Sakaguchi K, Sauter M (2003) Plantspecific regulation of replication protein A2 (OsRPA2) from rice during the cell cycle and in response to ultraviolet light exposure. Planta 217:457-65

McNellis TW, von Arnim AG, Araki T, Komeda Y, Misera S, Deng XW (1994) Genetic and molecular analysis of an allelic series of *cop1* mutants suggests functional roles for the multiple protein domains. Plant Cell 6:487-500

Mellon I (2005) Transcription-coupled repair: a complex affair. Mutat Res. 577:155-61

Mocquet V, Lainé JP, Riedl, Yajin Z, Le MY, Egly JM (2008) Sequential recruitment of the repair factors during NER: the role of XPG in initiating the resynthesis step. EMBO J. 27:155-67

Molinier J, Lechner E, Dumbliauskas E, Genschik P (2008) Regulation and role of Arabidopsis CUL4-DDB1A-DDB2 in maintaining genome integrity upon UV stress. PloS Genetics 4(6):e10000

Molinier J, Ramos C, Fritsch O, Hohn B (2004) CENTRIN2 modulates homologous recombination and nucleotide excision repair in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 16:1633-43

Morgante PG, Berra CM, Nakabashi M, Costa RM, Menck CF, Van Sluys MA (2005) Functional XPB/RAD25 redundancy in Arabidopsis genome: characterization of AtXPB2 and expression analysis. Gene 344:93-103 Nagatani A (2010) Phytochrome: structural basis for its functions. Curr Opin Plant Biol. 13:565-70

Nakajima S, Sugiyama M, Iwai S, Hitomi K, Otoshi E, Kim ST, Jiang CZ, Todo T, Britt AB, Yamamoto K (1998) Cloning and characterization of a gene (*UVR3*) required for photorepair of 6-4 photoproducts in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Nucleic Acids Res. 26:638-44

Nakatsu Y, Asahina H, Citterio E, Rademakers S, Vermeulen W, Kamiuchi S, Yeo JP, Khaw MC, Saijo M, Kodo N, Matsuda T, Hoeijmakers JH, Tanaka K (2000) XAB2, a novel tetratricopeptide repeat protein involved in transcription-coupled DNA repair and transcription. J Biol Chem. 275:34931-7

Nishi R, Okuda Y, Watanabe E, Mori T, Iwai S, Masutani C, Sugasawa K, Hanaoka F (2005) Centrin2 stimulates nucleotide excision repair by interacting with xeroderma pigmentosum group C protein. Mol Cell Biol. 25:5664-74

Oravecz A, Baumann A, Máté Z, Brzezinska A, Molinier J, Oakeley EJ, Adám E, Schäfer E, Nagy F, Ulm R (2006) CONSTITUTIVELY PHOTOMORPHOGENIC1 is required for the UV-B response in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 18:1975-90

Osterlund MT, Ang LH, Deng XW (1999) The molecular and cellular basis of COP1 as a repressor of photomorphogenetic development in Arabidopsis. Trends Cell Biol. 9:113-8

Osterlund MT, Wei N, Deng XW. (2000) Targeted destabilization of HY5 during light regulated development of Arabidopsis. Nature 405:462-466

Pandey R, Müller A, Napoli CA, Selinger DA, Pikaard CS, Richards EJ, Bender J, Mount DW, Jorgensen RA (2002) Analysis of histone acetyltransferase and histone deacetylase families of *Arabidopsis thaliana* suggests functional diversification of chromatin modification among multicellular eukaryotes. Nucleic Acids Res. 30:5036-55

Pang Q, Hays JB (1991) UV-B-inducible and temperature-sensitive photoreactivation of cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Plant Physiol. 95:536-43

Parry G, Estelle M (2004) Regulation of Cullin based ubiquitin ligases by the Nedd8/RUB ubiquitin like proteins. Semin Cell Dev Biol. 15:221-229

Pepper AE, Chory J (1997) Extragenic suppressors of the Arabidopsis *det1* mutant identify elements of flowering-time and light-response regulatory pathways. Genetics 145:1125-37

Pepper A, Delaney T, Washburn T, Poole D, Chory J (1994) *DET1*, a negative regulator of light-mediated development and gene expression in arabidopsis, encodes a novel nuclear-localized protein. Cell 78:109-16

Quail PH (2000) Photosensory perception and signalling in plant cells: new paradigms? Curr Opin Cell Biol. 14:180-8

Rapić-Otrin V, McLenigan MP, Bisi DC, Gonzalez M, Levin AS (2002) Sequential binding of UV DNA damage binding factor and degradation of the p48 subunit as early events after UV irradiation. Nucleic Acids Res. 30:2588-98

Ribeiro DT, Machado CR, Costa RM, Praekelt UM, Van Sluys MA, Menck CF (1998) Cloning of a cDNA from *Arabidopsis thaliana* homologous to the human *XPB* gene. Gene 208:207-13

Riedl T, Hanaoka F, Egly JM (2003) The comings and goings of nucleotide excision repair factors on damaged DNA. EMBO J. 22:5293-303

Ries G, Heller W, Puchta H, Sandermann H, Seidlitz HK, Hohn B (2000) Elevated UV-B radiation reduces genome stability in plants. Nature 406:98-101

Rizzini L, Favory JJ, Cloix C, Faggionato D, O'Hara A, Kaiserli E, Baumeister R, Schäfer E, Nagy F, Jenkins GI, Ulm R (2011) Perception of UV-B by the Arabidopsis UVR8 protein. Science 332:103-6.

Roy S, Choudhury SR, Singh SK, Das KP (2011) AtPol λ , A homolog of mammalian DNA Polymerase λ in *Arabidopsis thaliana*, is involved in the repair of UV-B induced DNA damage through the dark repair pathway. Plant Cell Physiol. 52: 448-467

Rubio V, Deng XW (2005) Phy tunes: phosphorylation status and phytochrome-mediated signaling. Cell 120:290-2

Sakaguchi K, Ishibashi T, Uchiyama Y, Iwabata K (2009) The multi-replication protein A (RPA) system--a new perspective. FEBS J. 276:943-63

Sakamoto K, Briggs WR (2002) Cellular and subcellular localization of phototropin 1. Plant Cell 14:1723-35.

Sancar A (2003) Structure and function of DNA photolyase and cryptochrome blue-light photoreceptors. Chem Rev. 103:2203-37

Sancar A (2008) Structure and function of photolyase and in vivo enzymology: 50th anniversary. J Biol Chem. 283:32153-7

Saxowsky TT, Doetsch PW (2006) RNA polymerase encounters with DNA damage: transcription-coupled repair or transcriptional mutagenesis? Chem Rev. 106: 474-88

Schroeder DF, Gahrtz M, Maxwell BB, Cook RK, Kan MJ, Alonso MJ, Ecker RJ, ChoryJ (2002) De-Etiolated 1 and Damaged DNA binding protein interact to regulate Arabidopsis photomorphogenesis. Curr Biol. 12:1462-1472

Schultz TF, Quatrano RS (1997) Characterization and expression of a rice *RAD23* gene. Plant Mol Biol. 34: 557-562

Schwechheimer C, Isono E (2010) The COP9 signalosome and its role in plant development. Eur J Cell Biol. 89:157-62

Schwechheimer C, Deng XW (2001) COP9 signalosome revisited: a novel mediator of protein degradation. Trends Cell Biol. 11:420-426

Scrima A, Konícková R, Czyzewski BK, Kawasaki Y, Jeffrey PD, Groisman R, Nakatani Y, Iwai S, Pavletich NP, Thomä NH (2008) Structural basis of UV DNA-damage recognition by the DDB1-DDB2 complex. Cell 135:1213-23

Shaked H, Avivi-Ragolsky N, Levy AA (2006) Involvement of the Arabidopsis *SWI2/SNF2* chromatin remodeling gene family in DNA damage response and recombination. Genetics 173:985-94

Singh SK, Roy S, Choudhury SR, Sengupta DN (2010) DNA repair and recombination in higher plants: insights from comparative genomics of Arabidopsis and rice. BMC Genomics 11:443

Stone SL, Callis J (2007) Ubiquitin ligases mediate growth and development by promoting protein death. Curr opinin plant bio. 10:624-632

Strzalka W, Ziemienowicz, A (2010) Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA): a key factor in DNA replication and cell cycle regulation. Ann Bot.107:1127-40

Sturm A, Leinhard S (1997) Two isoforms of plant *RAD 23* complement a UV sensitive *rad23* mutant in yeast. Plant J. 13:815-821

Sugasawa K, Okuda Y, Saijo M, Nishi R, Matsuda N, Chu G, Mori T, Iwai S, Tanaka K, Tanaka K, Hanaoka F (2005) UV-induced ubiquitylation of XPC protein mediated by UV-DDB-ubiquitin ligase complex. Cell 121:387-400

Suzuki G, Yanagawa Y, Kwok SF, Matsui M, Deng XW (2002) Arabidopsis COP10 is a ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme variant that acts together with COP1 and the COP9 signalosome in repressing photomorphogenesis. Genes Dev. 16:554-9

Svejstrup JQ (2002) Mechanisms of transcription coupled repair. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 3:21-29

Takahashi M, Teranishi M, Ishida H, Kawasaki J, Takeuchi A, Yamaya T, Watanabe M, Makino A, Hidema J (2011) Cyclobutane pyrimidine dimer (CPD) photolyase repairs ultraviolet-B-induced CPDs in rice chloroplast and mitochondrial DNA. Plant J. 66:433-42

Takahashi S, Nakajima N, Saji H, Kondo N (2002) Diurnal change of cucumber CPD photolyase gene (*CsPHR*) expression and its physiological role in growth under UV-B irradiation. Plant Cell Physiol. 43:342-9

Takashi Y, Kobayashi Y, Tanaka K, Tamura K (2009) Arabidopsis replication protein A 70a is required for DNA damage response and telomere length homeostasis. Plant Cell Physiol. 50:1965-76

Tanaka A, Sakamoto A, Ishigaki Y, Nikaido O, Sun G, Hase Y, Shikazono N, Tano S, Watanabe H (2002) An ultraviolet-B resistant mutant with enhanced DNA repair in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol. 129:64–71

Tapias A, Auriol J, Forget D, Enzlin JH, Schärer OD, Coin F, Coulombe B, Egly JM (2004) Ordered conformational changes in damaged DNA induced by nucleotide excision repair factors. J Biol Chem. 279:19074-83

Todo T, Ryo H, Yamamoto K, Toh H, Inui T, Ayaki H, Nomura T, Ikenaga M (1996) Similarity among the Drosophila (6-4) photolyase, a human photolyase homolog, and the DNA photolyase-blue-light photoreceptor family. Science 272:109-12

Torii KU, McNellis TW, Deng XW (1998) Functional dissection of Arabidopsis COP1 reveals specific roles of its three structural modules in light control of seedling development. EMBO J. 17:5577-87

Tornaletti S (2009) DNA repair in mammalian cells: Transcription-coupled DNA repair: directing your effort where it's most needed. Cell Mol Life Sci. 66:1010-20

Ueda T, Sato T, Hidema J, Hirouchi T, Yamamoto K, Kumagai T, Yano M (2005) qUVR-10, a major quantitative trait locus for ultraviolet-B resistance in rice, encodes cyclobutane pyrimidine dimer photolyase. Genetics 171:1941-50

Ulm R, Baumann A, Oravecz A, Máté Z, Adám E, Oakeley EJ, Schäfer E, Nagy F (2004) Genome-wide analysis of gene expression reveals function of the bZIP transcription factor HY5 in the UV-B response of Arabidopsis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 101:1397-402

van den Boom V, Citterio E, Hoogstraten D, Zotter A, Egly JM, van Cappellen WA, Hoeijmakers JH, Houtsmuller AB, Vermeulen W (2004) DNA damage stabilizes interaction of CSB with the transcription elongation machinery. J Cell Biol. 166:27-36 Vannier JB, Depeiges A, White C, Gallego ME (2009) ERCC1/XPF protects short telomeres from homologous recombination in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. PLoS Genet. 5:e1000380

Volker M, Mone MJ, Karmakar P, van Hoffen A, Schul W, Vermeulen W, Hoeijmakers JH, van Driel R, van Zeeland AA, Mullenders LH (2001) Sequential assembly of the nucleotide excision repair factors in vivo. Mol Cell 8:213–224

von Arnim AG, Deng XW (1994) Light inactivation of Arabidopsis photomorphogenic repressor COP1 involves a cell-specific regulation of its nucleocytoplasmic partitioning. Cell 79:1035-45

Vonarx EJ, Howlett NG, Schiestl RH, Kunz BA (2002) Detection of *Arabidopsis thaliana AtRAD1* cDNA variants and assessment of function by expression in a yeast *rad1* mutant. Gene 296:1-9

Vonarx EJ, Tabone EK, Osmond MJ, Anderson HJ, Kunz BA (2006) Arabidopsis homologue of human transcription factor IIH/nucleotide excision repair factor p44 can function in transcription and DNA repair and interacts with AtXPD. Plant J. 46:512-21

Wang H, Zhai L, Xu J, Joo HY, Jackson S, Erdjument-Bromage H, Tempst P, Xiong Y, Zhang Y (2006) Histone H3 and H4 ubiquitylation by the CUL4-DDB-ROC1 ubiquitin ligase facilitates cellular response to DNA damage. Mol Cell. 22:383-94

Waterworth WM, Jiang Q, West CE, Nikaido M, Bray CM (2002) Characterization of Arabidopsis photolyase enzymes and analysis of their role in protection from ultraviolet-B radiation. J Exp Bot. 371:1005-15

Weeda G, Donker I, De Wit J, Morreau H, Janssens R, Vissers C J, Nigg A, van Steeg H, BootsmanD, Hoeijmakers JH (1997) Disruption of mouse ERCC1 results in a novel repair syndrome with growth failure, nuclear abnormalities and senescence. Curr Biol. 7:427-39

Wei N, Serino G, Deng XW (2008) The COP9 signalosome: more than a protease. Trends Biochem Sci. 33:592-600

Weigel D, Glazebrook J (2002) Arabidopsis: A Laboratory Manual. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, Cold Spring Harbor, NY.

Wertz IE, O'Rourke KM, Zhang Z, Dornan D, Arnott D, Deshaies RJ, Dixit VM (2004) Human De-etiolated-1 regulates c-Jun by assembling a CUL4A ubiquitin ligase. Science 303:1371-4

Wold MS (1997) Replication protein A: a heterotrimeric, single-stranded DNA-binding protein required for eukaryotic DNA metabolism. Annu Rev Biochem. 66:61-92

Xu H, Swoboda I, Bhalla PL, Sijbers AM, Zhao C, Ong EK, Hoeijmakers JH, Singh MB (1998) Plant homologue of human excision repair gene *ERCC1* points to conservation of DNA repair mechanisms. Plant J. 13:823-9

Yamamoto A, Hirouchi T, Mori T, Teranishi M, Hidema J, Morioka H, Kumagai T, Yamamoto K (2007) Biochemical and biological properties of DNA photolyases derived from utraviolet-sensitive rice cultivars. Genes Genet Syst. 82:311-9

Yamamoto A, Tanbir N, Hirouchi T, Teranishi M, Hidema J, Morioka H, Yamamoto K (2008) Temperature-sensitive photoreactivation of cyclobutane thymine dimer in soybean. J Radiat Res (Tokyo) 49:189-96

Yanagawa Y, Sullivan AJ, Komatsu S, Gusmaroli G, Suzuki G, Yin J, Ishibashi T, Saijo Y, Rubio V, Kimura S, Wang J, Deng XW (2004) Arabidopsis COP10 forms a complex with DDB1 and DET1 in vivo and enhances the activity of ubiquitin conjugating enzymes. Genes Dev. 18:2172-2181

Yasui A, Eker AP, Yasuhira S, Yajima H, Kobayashi T, Takao M, Oikawa A (1994) A new class of DNA photolyases present in various organisms including aplacental mammals. EMBO J. 13:6143-51

Yi C, Deng XW (2005) COP1 - from plant photomorphogenesis to mammalian tumorigenesis. Trends Cell Biol. 15:618-625

Yoshihara R, Imaki T, Hori M, Watanabe C, Yamamoto K, Takimoto K (2005) CPD photolyase gene from *Spinacia oleracea*: repair of UV-damaged DNA and expression in plant organs. J Radiat Res (Tokyo) 46:157-64

Yuzhakov A, Kelman Z, Hurwitz J, O'Donnell M (1999) Multiple competition reactions for RPA order the assembly of the DNA polymerase delta holoenzyme. EMBO J. 18:6189-99

Zhang C, Guo H, Zhang J, Guo G, Schumaker KS, Guo Y (2010) Arabidopsis cockayne syndrome A-like proteins 1A and 1B form a complex with CULLIN4 and damage DNA binding protein 1A and regulate the response to UV irradiation. Plant Cell 22:2353-69

Zhang Y, Feng S, Chen F, Chen H, Wang J, McCall C, Xiong Y, Deng XW (2008) Arabidopsis DDB1-CUL4 associated factor 1 forms a nuclear E3 ubiquitin ligase with DDB1 and CUL4 that it involves in multiple plant developmental processes. Plant Cell 20:1437-1455